ANSWERING THE CALL OF AUTOMATION: HOW THE LABOR MARKET ADJUSTED TO MECHANIZING TELEPHONE OPERATION*

JAMES FEIGENBAUM AND DANIEL P. GROSS

In the early 1900s, telephone operation was among the most common jobs for American women, and telephone operators were ubiquitous. Between 1920 and 1940, AT&T undertook one of the largest automation investments in modern history, replacing operators with mechanical switching technology in over half of the U.S. telephone network. Using variation across U.S. cities in the timing of adoption, we study how this wave of automation affected the labor market for young women. Although automation eliminated most of these jobs, it did not reduce future cohorts' overall employment: the decline in operators was counteracted by employment growth in middle-skill clerical jobs and lower-skill service jobs, including new categories of work. Using a new genealogy-based census-linking method, we show that incumbent telephone operators were most affected, and a decade later more likely to be in lower-paying occupations or no longer working. *JEL codes*: E24, J21, J24, J62, M51, M54, N32, O33, O40.

I. INTRODUCTION

Automation anxiety has recently surged in the United States and other developed economies (Autor 2015), fueled by warnings of a sweeping wave of automation (Brynjolfsson and McAfee 2014). Yet the degree to which automation reduces employment,

*We are grateful to five anonymous reviewers and the coeditors for comments which significantly sharpened this article. We thank David Autor, Brian Beach, Ed Glaeser, Shane Greenstein, Walker Hanlon, Bill Kerr, Frank Levy, Bob Margo, Pascual Restrepo, and especially Daron Acemoglu and Claudia Goldin for feedback. We also thank numerous seminar and conference audiences, and discussants Martha Bailey and Dan Rees for helpful comments. We thank Senan Hogan-Hennessy, Greg Saldutte, Thomas Pearson, and Danielle Williamson for outstanding research assistance, and Elizabeth Crowley, Jesse Benedict, Yves Kertesz, and Amanda LaFauci for help collecting the data, as well as Harvard Business School for financial support. We especially would like to thank Sheldon Hochheiser and the AT&T Archives and History Center for access to AT&T archival records, feedback, and fact checking.

[©] The Author(s) 2024. Published by Oxford University Press on behalf of the President and Fellows of Harvard College. All rights reserved. For Permissions, please email: journals.permissions@oup.com

The Quarterly Journal of Economics (2024), 1879–1939. https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/qjae005. Advance Access publication on February 26, 2024.

and for whom, is increasingly seen as ambiguous. Automation can in theory be offset by countervailing forces, from productivity growth to the emergence of new work in which labor has comparative advantage (Acemoglu and Restrepo 2018, 2019a, b). Basic questions include whether, where, and how quickly labor demand will recover from large automation events and who, if anybody, suffers its consequences.

In this article, we study the effects of one of the largest automation shocks in history: the automation of telephone operation. In 1920, telephone operator was one of the most common jobs for American women, and operators were a staple of everyday life across the country. Between 1920 and 1940, telephone exchanges serving over half of the United States were mechanized, replacing most local operators, one city at a time. The fraction of female employment exposed to this shock is similar to the fraction of the current U.S. workforce employed as cashiers or customer service workers—jobs that are increasingly being automated today (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics 2022b).

We document the effects of mechanizing telephone operation on incumbent workers and future generations. To do so, we construct a data set measuring the local adoption of mechanical call switching and combine it with census data on the complete U.S. population and a longitudinally linked sample of women. Our exercise comprises two distinct but closely related analyses, on two samples, answering two questions: (i) how did automating telephone service affect incumbent telephone operators, and (ii) how did it affect future generations of young women entering the labor market? As a first step, we show that after a city was cut over to mechanical operation, the number of 16- to 25-year-old women in subsequent cohorts employed as telephone operators immediately fell by 50% to 80%. These jobs made up around 2%of employment for this group, and even more for those under age 20-and given turnover rates, this shock may have foreclosed entry-level job opportunities for as much as 10% to 15% of peak cohorts.

The effect of this shock on incumbent operators was to dispossess many of their jobs and careers: telephone operators in cities with cutovers were less likely to be in the same job the next decade we observe them, less likely to be working at all, and conditional on working were more likely to be in lower-paying occupations. In contrast, however, automation did not reduce employment rates in subsequent cohorts of young women, who found work in other sectors—including jobs with similar demographics and wages (such as typists and secretaries), and some with lower wages (such as food service workers). This job growth is not attributable to mechanical switching's effects on productivity (which were low) or q-complementarity (which was specific to the telephone sector). Though wage data for this era are more limited. using available data we also do not find evidence that local labor markets reequilibrated at significantly lower wages. The stability of both employment rates and wages is consistent with demand growing for these categories of workers in other sectors of the economy-and, in turn, with the predictions of Acemoglu and Restrepo (2018), who suggest that firms will endogenously develop new uses for labor when automation makes it abundant. Buttressing this interpretation, our evidence indicates some occupations expanded to new sectors of local economies after cutoversthat is, the emergence of new work (Autor et al. 2024). Taken together, these results suggest that although existing workers may be exposed to job loss, local economies can adjust to large automation shocks over medium horizons.

To understand this article, it is useful to first describe AT&T (the principal U.S. telephone service provider for most of the twentieth century, through its regional subsidiaries), its operating force, and its mechanization. From AT&T's founding in the mid-1870s to the late 1910s, telephone calls were manually connected by operators, who by the early 1900s were almost entirely young, white, American-born women. By 1920, AT&T was the largest U.S. employer, accounting for over 1% of the nonfarm U.S. workforce, and by far the largest employer of women. The growing network strained the limits of manual technology, whose rapidly growing cost led AT&T to begin advising its operating companies to adopt mechanical switching, which diffused gradually across the U.S. telephone network over time (Feigenbaum and Gross forthcoming). Under this technology, telephone sets were given rotary dials, and each turn of the dial actuated switching equipment at the telephone exchange, allowing users to place their own calls. Its effect was to nearly eliminate an entire major category of work, one city or exchange at a time.

Our analysis combines three sources of data. First, we measure cutovers to dial service across the continental United States using AT&T archival records and data collected from thousands of local newspaper articles. Of the nearly 3,000 cities in our sample, 332 have their first cutover by 1940. For most of the

article, we focus on the 2.846 cities with ≤ 100.000 population in 1920 (261 with cutovers by 1940), where subscribers were typically converted to dial all at once. Second, to study successive cohorts of young women, we aggregate individual-level complete count census data from 1910 to 1940 to a city panel. This panel allows us to measure, for example, employment rates for specific ages and demographic groups in each city, or local populations in specific occupation-industry cells. Third, to study incumbent operators, we need to link these women across censuses. Because traditional census record-linking techniques are not capable of following young women over time (due to name changes prompted by marriage), we develop a new generalizable approach to census linking: we match public genealogical data from the genealogy platform FamilySearch to complete count census records to track individuals over time-including through name changes-and reweight to account for the representativeness of FamilySearch data and our linking method. This approach produces a broader, more representative linked sample of women than existing methods, and is among the contributions of this article.¹

To evaluate the effects of automation on incumbent workers, we link women in 1920 and 1930 to the next decennial census and compare operators to (extremely) similar working women—matched on age, race, nativity, marital status, fertility, and neighborhood—initially living in cities where telephone operation was or was not automated over the next decade. Relative to non-operator women in the same city and telephone operators in untreated cities, we find that treated operators were significantly less likely to be working as operators 10 years later. While some found other jobs in the telephone industry, others (especially older workers) left the workforce, and those who remained were more likely to be in lower-paying occupations. The magnitudes of these effects are tempered by the fact that many women exited the workforce as they aged, but because telephone operation was

1. Prior approaches to building linked samples of women restrict to women whose marital status does not change across censuses (Marchingiglio and Poyker 2019; Price et al. 2021), or use marriage records to identify maiden and married names (Eriksson et al. 2019; Withrow 2020). In our case, linking always-single or already-married telephone operators to their census record 10 years later would condition the sample on an endogenous outcome or restrict our analysis to a small, nonmodal population of operators, and the uneven coverage of marriage certificates across states would preclude a nationally representative sample.

one of the few opportunities for women with the potential to be a career, the loss of these jobs was costly for those who would have chosen to keep them.

To estimate the effects on future generations of young women, we use an event-study design to compare outcomes for successive cohorts before versus after a city's first cutover to dial. We show that employment, marriage, fertility, and school enrollment rates were trending similarly in the decades before automation across similar-sized cities with and without cutovers. We find that the automation of telephone operation led to a large, swift, and permanent decline in the number of young, white, Americanborn women in future cohorts working as operators. Yet it did not reduce employment rates: the negative shock to telephone operator demand was counteracted by growth in other occupations, especially similar-skill secretarial work and lower-skill food service work, which absorbed the young working women who might have otherwise been telephone operators.

Finally, we examine why telephone automation did not reduce employment rates of future generations of young women entering the labor market. To do so, we use wage and employment data to probe whether (i) wages declined in these substitute occupations or for young women overall-which could indicate that the labor market reequilibrated at lower wages after telephone operation was automated; or (ii) young, white, Americanborn women displaced other groups in these substitute occupations. We then consider mechanisms that could restore labor demand, including (iii) whether dial switching directly increased labor demand in complementary occupations or industries; (iv) whether the cost or efficiency of dial telephones raised productivity, and in turn labor demand; (v) whether concurrent technological changes might have driven structural change; and (vi) whether demand endogenously emerged that harnessed this newly abundant population. Our evidence is most consistent with the latter. In addition to evidence inconsistent with other mechanisms, we show that most of the growth in secretarial employment took place in industries that had not previously employed these kinds of workers, which we interpret as evidence of the emergence of new work (Autor et al. 2024). Further reinforcing this interpretation, we find that displacement effects appear to dominate in environments which are less conducive to reinstating demand growth for our population (young women), such as in manufacturing-intensive cities or those with slack aggregate demand due to the Great Depression.

This article adds to a burgeoning empirical literature studying the effects of automation on workers and labor markets.² This literature often finds that automation displaces some workers (Bessen et al. 2019), but varies for which workers and with what net effects on employment (Chiacchio, Petropoulos, and Pichler 2018; Dauth et al. 2018; Graetz and Michaels 2018; Acemoglu and Restrepo 2020; Adachi, Kawaguchi, and Saito forthcoming). The empirical literature studying the forces that blunt this displacement is less developed. Recent research has studied employment growth in firms or industries where automation is adopted, showing that automation can increase intrafirm labor demand through q-complementarity or scale effects (Aghion et al. 2020; Humlum 2021; Koch, Manuvlov, and Smolka 2021). Though Acemoglu and Restrepo (2018) hypothesize that technological and organizational innovation across the economy may endogenously create new uses for labor, this is more difficult to directly demonstrate (though it has been suggested by evidence in Acemoglu and Restrepo 2019b; Autor et al. 2024). As a result, questions such as whether, when, and how new work will materialize to offset the jobs lost to automation are not fully resolved. This article in part seeks to bring new evidence to this discourse.

Telephone operation is in many ways an opportune setting for studying these issues. One reason is its scale: as a large, geographically dispersed, and entry-level job, automating telephone operation could have aggregate effects on incumbent workers and future cohorts. A second is precision: telephone operation is a well-defined, well-measured occupation whose automation was discrete and can be precisely measured. In contrast to studies where automation is measured as industrial robot adoption or as a general category of capital investment, the specificity of mechanical call switching allows us to isolate what technology was adopted, which jobs it displaced, and which workers (or categories of workers) were implicated. In short, we can relate the

^{2.} In addition to the automation literature, our results add to research on skill-biased technical change (Acemoglu 1998; Autor, Katz, and Krueger 1998; Autor, Levy, and Murnane 2003), including historical scholarship (Goldin and Katz 2008; Gray 2013) and studies of white-collar jobs that primarily employ women (Dillender and Forsythe 2019).

technology to the specific task it performed and the workers who would have otherwise performed it.³

The historical setting of this study, and the specificity of the job and industry, may raise questions of external validity.⁴ In this case, our concerns are relatively low, for two reasons. First, we believe the insights we draw from our historical evidence are general, especially when seen through the lens of task-based theories of automation. Second, related work often produces valuable insights from similarly specific jobs, industries, technologies, or settings with their own institutional complexity. History also presents opportunities: only over long periods can we observe (rare) moments when technology abruptly displaces a major occupation, and long panels allow us to examine how these shocks affect both existing workers and future cohorts—a population difficult to study in other settings. Similar to Humlum (2021), our results suggest these effects exist on a continuum: incumbent workers with the least time to adjust (and most invested in the occupation) suffer the largest consequences, whereas future generations are better able to adapt.

Even so, compared with modern technologies that are thought to have high automation potential—such as software, robots, or artificial intelligence (AI)—the share of overall employment directly affected by telephone automation was relatively small. Relative to these technologies, however, telephone call switching has three important differences. First, whereas robots, software, and AI are broad categories of technologies that have (or are likely to have) heterogeneous effects on different kinds of work, and research is often unclear on whether these technologies represent automation or capital-augmenting technological progress, mechanical call switching was explicitly, specifically labor-replacing. Second, we think there are few specific cases of these technologies today that would come to bear on a population as large as telephone operators. Third, local operators were eliminated more abruptly than most occupations that may be at risk

3. This allows us to complement studies such as Acemoglu and Restrepo (2022), which also examines how demographic groups' exposure to automation affects employment and wages—but where it is difficult to isolate discrete impacts or separate the effects of automation on existing and future workers.

4. For example, overall female labor force participation was relatively low and growing in this period—though for the demographic we focus on, by 1940 it was close to current levels. Educational attainment was also rapidly growing across cohorts. Cohort differences, however, will be accounted for by fixed effects.

of being automated today. In this context, we think displacement potential was intrinsically high, yet local economies nevertheless appear to adjust over relatively short horizons.

We proceed as follows. Section II reviews the history of the U.S. telephone industry, the automation of telephone operation, and concurrent trends in the labor market for young women. Section III introduces our data on telephone operators, local labor markets, and mechanical switching. Section IV describes characteristics of telephone operators and cities with cutovers. In Section V, we show that cutovers significantly reduced the number of telephone operators in cities where service was automated. In Section VI we examine the effects of cutovers on incumbent telephone operators. In Section VII, we study what happened to subsequent generations of young women after these jobs were automated away and contrast these results with the outcomes of incumbent telephone operators. Section VIII concludes with lessons and remaining questions.

II. HISTORICAL BACKGROUND

II.A. AT&T and the U.S. Telephone Industry

The history of the U.S. telephone industry is largely the history of AT&T, the dominant service provider in the United States for most of the twentieth century. Bell Telephone (AT&T's predecessor) was founded in 1877, a year after Alexander Graham Bell's demonstration of the telephone. One year later it opened its first telephone exchange in New Haven, CT, and within a few years it had licensed exchanges in all major U.S. cities, begun building long-distance connections between them (under its AT&T subsidiary), and acquired a manufacturing company (Western Electric). In 1899, AT&T became the parent of the Bell system, which eventually comprised dozens of subsidiary companies serving different geographic territories around the country.

For its first 17 years, AT&T was a patent-protected monopolist, but the expiration of the original Bell patents in 1894 attracted entry by thousands of "independent" operating companies, which built competing networks in large cities and entered markets (especially rural areas) where AT&T had not. By the 1920s, the U.S. telephone industry employed over 300,000 people, served nearly 15 million telephones, and connected more than 65 million calls per day (Online Appendix Table A.1). AT&T served around half of telephones in the early 1900s, after which it began acquiring independents across the nation in a drive to provide coast-to-coast universal service, and its national share was back up to 79% by the early 1930s. AT&T market shares were even higher in urban markets, where Bell companies were typically the sole telephone service provider.

II.B. Telephone Operators and Manual Call Switching

The functional units of each operating company were individual telephone exchanges, each typically connecting to up to 10,000 subscribers in its immediate vicinity. These exchanges in turn connected to each other via trunk lines. All subscribers' lines fed into a switchboard at their local telephone exchange, where human telephone operators physically connected calls by plugging wires into and out of jacks on the board—a task known as "call switching." This work was fast-paced and labor-intensive. It was also costly to scale: every Nth subscriber created N-1 new possible connections, requiring operators to learn more switchboard positions and calls to pass through more operators. In large cities, the number of users implied billions of potential connections. As the network grew, the number of operators needed to keep up with call volume swelled.⁵

Although the first generation of telephone operators was mostly male, AT&T decided early on that young women were more likely to have the qualities it sought in operators. By 1910, operators were almost exclusively women. Based on its employment criteria and position in the wage distribution for young women, telephone operation was effectively middle-skill work. In a Women's Bureau report, Erickson (1946, 2) summarized the job requirements as follows:

An applicant was expected to be a high school graduate, at least 18 but not much older, in good physical condition, and living at home or with close relatives. Good eyesight and good hearing... are carefully checked in the general examination for physical soundness. Some companies further screen applicants by means of mental and aptitude tests. A pleasing voice, alertness, manual dexterity for handling equipment and tools of the job, legible penmanship, ability to

5. During this period, demand for operators was also growing in other industries, especially at large organizations that sought operators to work private switchboards (e.g., large firms, hospitals, hotels). make simple calculations rapidly and accurately, a sense of teamwork for cooperating with other operators in establishing connections, a stable disposition not easily ruffled by irritable customers, and courteousness are among the personal characteristics listed as qualifications.

Besides the minimum age requirements, most of these qualifications appear to have applied throughout the 1910 to 1940 period we study in this article.⁶ Contemporary accounts from former operators suggest it was seen as a desirable job, offering higher wages, greater challenge, and more human interaction than alternatives like factory work (Best 1933), though the physical and mental demands of rapid-fire call switching for hours at a time were also high, and internal AT&T memos describe operator turnover of up to 40% a year (O'Connor 1930).

In 1920, telephone operators were roughly 2% of the U.S. female workforce and 4% of nearly 3 million young, white, American-born working women.⁷ With 40% turnover rates, as much as 15% of cohorts born at the turn of the century might have ever been an operator.⁸ Among young women age 16 to 20, for example, "telephone operator" was the fifth-largest occupation, and given its concentration in one industry, "telephone operator in the telephone industry" was the single most common occupation-industry pair for this group. AT&T as a whole was the largest U.S. employer of women in the 1910s, and by the early 1920s it was the country's largest employer overall, with telephone operators comprising around half of its workforce.

II.C. Transition to Mechanical Switching

The first mechanical switching system was invented and refined in the early 1890s. The "automatic" system added a rotary dial to telephone sets and mechanical switching equipment

6. An additional requirement was race: AT&T did not hire Black operators until after 1940 (Green 2001).

7. Population statistics throughout the article are based on the authors' calculations from census data.

8. Taking the population and age distribution of operators in the 1910 to 1940 censuses, interpolating the intercensal years, and imputing the number of incumbent versus new operators each year, we estimate that 13.7% of white, Americanborn women in cohorts born circa 1900 were telephone operators at some point between 1910 and 1940. The basic logic is that for a telephone company to maintain a set of 100 operators, 40 new operators must be hired each year, and over the course of 10 years, 400 unique women might be employed.

at telephone exchanges. Each turn of the dial transmitted an electrical pulse, which actuated a sequence of selectors at the exchange until a circuit was completed between the caller and the telephone dialed, without manual intervention. Over the next 25 years, mechanical switching was adopted by only a handful of independents. Though AT&T began experimenting with mechanical equipment in 1902, the technology did not compare favorably to manual operation on cost or performance, and AT&T continued with manual operation until improvements in the technology and rising costs of manual operation made automation more attractive (Feigenbaum and Gross forthcoming).

In 1917, AT&T's engineering department began recommending that its operating companies adopt mechanical switching for local service in large, multi-exchange cities and continue with manual operation in smaller, single-exchange cities (Gherardi 1917), though ultimately operating companies' management decided whether and when to automate every individual exchange. Preparing an exchange for mechanical switching typically required two to three years of preparation—for example, to get regulatory approval, prepare the mechanical equipment, distribute dial telephone sets, and draw up new telephone numbering plans and directories. Operationally, cutovers from manual to dial (when the wires were cut from the manual switchboards and connected to the mechanical equipment) were discrete events that took only a few minutes.

Mechanical switching specifically replaced operators in connecting local calls, and AT&T records from the 1910s projected that the automatic equipment would reduce the number of operators in large cities by up to 80% (Gherardi 1917). Even after automation, operators were still needed for long-distance calling, information and emergency services, and any remaining subscribers with manual service. Because these were more complex tasks, the residual operating needs required better trained, more experienced operators, who tended to be older. Automatic switching also increased demand for technicians to maintain the automatic equipment, who tended to be men.

In Figure I we illustrate the aggregate diffusion of mechanical switching across the Bell system, using administrative data from AT&T records. Adoption began in the late 1910s and accelerated rapidly—with 32% of Bell telephones on dial by 1930 and 60% by 1940—but it took almost 60 years (to 1978) to diffuse

1889



FIGURE I

Percent of Bell System on Dial, 1913-1972

The figure shows the fraction of Bell system telephones with mechanical operation (i.e., dial) over time. Data are from "Bell System Distributions of Company Telephones," AT&T Archives and History Center, Box 85-04-03-02. Note that adoption investments declined during the Great Depression, leading to a slowdown in the late 1930s, and War Production Board restrictions on the use of copper during World War II effectively halted installations for the duration of the war.

through the entire network, by which time AT&T had already begun adopting digital switching. Our focus for this study is the 1910–1940 period.⁹ In Section III we document cross-sectional variation, and in Section IV we return to discussing the drivers of automation in more detail.

By 1940, telephone operation in the telephone industry comprised < 1.5% of employment for young, white, American-born women (down from its peak of $\approx 4\%$) and had fallen to the 11th most common occupation-industry pair for those under age 20.

^{9.} We end our sample in 1940 in part because at the time of writing, complete count census data were only available through 1940, and in part because World War II halted cutovers (due to copper shortages) and presented a distinct shock to female labor demand (Goldin and Olivetti 2013; Jaworski 2014).

II.D. Broader Context: Trends in Female Labor Force Participation

Prior to the early 1900s, the stigma of being a working woman was guite high, and most women who worked did so out of necessity. This changed over the following decades: from 1900 to mid-century, female labor force participation grew steadily, accompanied by a large increase in demand for clerical and office workers (Goldin 1984). In 1900, only around 20% of nonfarm working women were in white-collar jobs: by 1950, nearly 50% were. Office work was "nicer, cleaner, shorter-hour, and thus more 'respectable" (Goldin 2006, 5), though it could be repetitive, and turnover was high and returns to experience low. With the rise in demand for these jobs came an increase in the share of unmarried white women working. More than half of unmarried white women were working in 1910, rising steadily to 60% in 1940reflecting a labor force participation rate for this demographic, and especially young women, close to its current level (U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics 2022a).

Changes in female labor force participation, educational attainment, and social norms are all important background trends in this period. Marriage bars-formal policies or legislation that discouraged or precluded the hiring of married women or the retention of women upon marriage-were among the more distinctive features of certain jobs in the early 1900s (Goldin 1988), though their incidence rose and fell over time.¹⁰ Our study also covers the period when graduates of America's high school movement hit the labor market (Goldin 1998): across women born from 1890 to 1925, mean educational attainment grew from just over 8 years for the 1890 birth cohort to nearly 11 years for the 1925 cohort (Goldin and Katz 2008). These differences across cohorts will be subsumed by fixed effects in our empirical design, which exploits the staggered diffusion of mechanical switching across cities and includes many cities without cutovers, which constitute a control group. Moreover, if marriage bars or increasing school attendance were coincident with the time and place of

^{10.} Though most common among public school teachers, Goldin (1988) finds marriage bars present in some clerical employment. Green (2001) recounts that AT&T had a general policy against hiring married women when single women were available, but explains that this rarely bound in practice and notes significant regional variation in operators' marriage rates. We see both single and married operators in our data (see Table II).

mechanization, we would expect to see even larger declines in post-cutover employment rates of young women—in contrast to the muted effects we find.

III. DATA AND GEOGRAPHIC COVERAGE

In this section, we describe (i) our data on local cutovers to mechanical switching compiled from AT&T archival records and historical newspaper articles, (ii) data aggregated from the complete count decennial censuses that allow us to measure populations in precise demographic cells from 1910 to 1940, and (iii) a longitudinally linked sample of women telephone operators, which we use to study individual-level adjustments to automation.

III.A. Data on Local Adoption of Mechanical Switching

Telephone operation was mechanized one exchange at a time. Because these investments were made independently by AT&T's local operating companies, there is no consolidated, administrative list of cutovers across the AT&T system (Sheldon Hochheiser, personal communication, 2017). However, we located in the AT&T corporate archives a single document from 1937 that lists the earliest cutover and percent of subscribers on dial service for 164 U.S. cities (and 7 Canadian cities) with a population of over 50,000, 120 of which were partially or fully dial by the end of that year (AT&T 1937)—which we manually extend to 1940.

To expand the sample to more cities, we turn to historical newspapers. Dial cutovers were nearly always locally reported, due to the public's need to know when to begin using their dial telephones and public interest in the technology and in the impacts on displaced operators. We developed two targeted search terms and searched for reports of cutovers between 1917 and 1940 in three online, searchable repositories of digitized historical newspapers—Newspapers.com, Newspaper-Archive.com, and GenealogyBank.com—with the goal of maximizing our geographic coverage. Online Appendix B describes the data collection in detail. In total, we reviewed over 26,000 newspaper pages to locate articles describing cutovers and record three pieces of information: (i) when each took place, (ii) the cities affected, and (iii) whether it was a telephone company exchange or private switchboard.



FIGURE II

Cities in Data with Cutovers by 1940

The figure maps the cities with a dial cutover in the AT&T and newspaper data through 1940. Bubble sizes are proportional to the number of reported cutovers through 1940.

Combining these data sources, our final sample contains 688 U.S. cities that were cut over to dial before the 1940 census. The vast majority of cutovers are in the Bell system, although a few are by independents, including a handful before 1919, the year AT&T first began adopting mechanical switching. Figure II maps the cities with cutovers in our data. Merging these data with 1940 city populations from the census, we find that by 1940, 86 of the largest 100 U.S. cities, and 40% of the largest 500, had at least one cutover, and 53.8% of the U.S. urban population lived in cities where telephone service was mechanized. The fraction of this population exposed to dial was greatest in the Northeast (58.9%) and lowest in the South (47.8%).

Using the AT&T administrative data, we verify that our newspaper-derived cutover dating is accurate and that cutovers in small- and medium-sized cities were typically one-shot events. As Online Appendix Figure B.5 shows, for cities in both the AT&T and newspaper data sets, the earliest cutover we identify in newspapers is nearly always the same as that reported in the AT&T data (the few cases where a newspaper-reported cutover preceded an AT&T cutover were independents). Online Appendix Figure B.2 provides evidence that cities of under 100,000 people in 1920 typically had one cutover in which the entire city was converted to dial, whereas larger cities were converted in a piecemeal fashion—motivating our empirical focus on smaller cities.

1893

III.B. Data on Local Outcomes

We use IPUMS complete count U.S. census data (Ruggles et al. 2020) to measure local outcomes between 1910 and 1940. Throughout this article, we restrict attention to the adult (16+) nonfarm population in the continental United States only. We aggregate this population up into a fine-grained panel, measuring city-level outcomes by sex, age, race, ethnicity, birthplace (U.S. or foreign), occupation, and industry. Importantly for our purposes, telephone operator is one of 283 coded occupations in the IPUMS data (code 370), and the telephone industry is one of 162 coded industries (code 578), making it possible for us to measure the size of a city's operating force and identify workers exposed to cutovers. For each subgroup, we measure several outcomes, including employment, educational status, marriage, and fertility.¹¹

The IPUMS data report individuals' state and county, a raw city string (as it was transcribed from the original manuscripts), and an IPUMS-standardized city name, where applicable. Because standardized city names are not always provided or fully consistent, we undertake an independent, manual effort to harmonize city spellings (see Online Appendix B). We identify the cities that (i) are observed in each census from 1910 to 1940, and (ii) have at least 2,000 people in the complete count data in 1920. We drop 14 cities with \leq 500 people in any year, 56 cities with anomalous reporting of occupation (see Online Appendix B), 31 cities with ambiguous cutover timing, and all New York City boroughs, yielding a final balanced panel of 2,922 cities, of which 332 are in our data as having their first cutover by April 1, 1940 (the date of the 1940 census).¹²

11. In preparing these data, we create a new occupation pseudo-code that identifies individuals who are reported as either (i) not being in the labor force or (ii) having a nonworking occupation (e.g., housewives, students, retirees, disabled persons, inmates) or unknown occupation, and we define the working population as all others, that is, all persons who both report being in the labor force and have a working occupation.

12. We drop the handful of cities with a population ≤ 500 in 1910 to eliminate those where inference is made difficult by small samples—though this is immaterial to our analysis, which is weighted on population. In addition, in a handful of (primarily small) cities, there was at least one year in the data with zero or near-zero working-age adults reporting an occupation. Many of these cities are geographically adjacent—such as Bangor, ME, and Brewer, ME, in 1920 (Online Appendix Figure B.6)—suggesting these are attributable to enumeration errors and should be excluded. We drop New York City because it is difficult to

III.C. Linked Sample of Female Telephone Operators

To understand the long-run effects of telephone cutovers on operators, we have to follow operators over time. However, linking women across censuses is extremely challenging. Census linking-whether automated or manual-is based on "stable" features recorded in the census like first name, last name, birthplace. and birth year (Abramitzky et al. 2021). Because most women changed their names at marriage, these features are only stable for men, and most studies following individuals over time in the early twentieth century focus only on men.¹³ To link the women in our sample, we develop and implement a novel linking procedure, making use of a popular genealogy platform and the work of many expert family historians linking the women in their family trees across censuses and marriage; in effect, we rely on genealogists and descendants, rather than prediction, to tell us which records belong to the same person. We apply this method to linking incumbent telephone operators (and demographically matched control women), but our approach to building a longitudinal sample of young women could be applied to other questions and analyses that require linked census data (Buckles et al. 2023).

We link in four steps. First, we identify all women working as telephone operators in the telephone industry in the 1920 and 1930 complete count census data (Ruggles 2002). After limiting to women in our focal cities, we have 96,183 women in 1920 and 61,110 women in 1930.¹⁴ Second, we look for each woman on FamilySearch, a public genealogy platform with an open wikistyle family tree (Price et al. 2021), where users create pages for deceased individuals—usually their own ancestors—and attach links to historical records, including entries from federal

discern cutovers in different boroughs in newspaper articles and because it is an outlier in the sheer number of cutovers performed.

^{13.} One exception is Olivetti and Paserman (2015), who pseudo-link people over time using their likely socio-economic status, as inferred from their first names, to avoid linking women on surnames.

^{14.} This sample omits a small number of male operators from our analysis as well as a small number of operators younger than 16 or older than 60. Only operators in cities with cutovers after 1920 are included. We further limit to operators in cities with population $\leq 100,000$ in 1920, which is our core sample throughout the article. For the 1930 sample, we further restrict the sample by filtering out cities with cutovers before 1930, as these women are selected on being operators after their city was cut over to dial service.

censuses, marriage records, and birth certificates. Not all telephone operators have a page on FamilySearch: we are able to find 34.6% of operators in 1920 and 37.0% in 1930 on the tree.

Third, we query the FamilySearch tree for links to the next census. That is, we begin with the set of operators who were attached to the tree in year $t \in \{1920, 1930\}$, the census in which they were an operator. We check whether each operator's profile on FamilySearch has been linked to a record from the census in t+10. Conditional on being on the tree, 49.3% of records in our sample from 1920 are linked ahead to the 1930 census and 50.1% of 1930 records to 1940.

Finally, for the set of operators with FamilySearch records attached to censuses in t and t+10, we use census record metadata—reel, page, and line number—to make links back to the complete count, restricted-use IPUMS data. This process yields a sample of 16,253 operators linked from 1920 to 1930 and another 11,220 linked from 1930 to 1940, the latter number lower because we exclude operators in cities which were already cutover to dial by 1930. For all of these operators, we observe the full set of census covariates in t and t+10, allowing us to study what happens to operators a decade later, including their occupation, industry, marital status, and fertility.

These data would be sufficient for comparing incumbent operators in cities with versus without cutovers, but because cutovers affect all local operators, we would not be able to control for city-specific trends. We supplement these data by identifying, for each operator, a matched comparison set of women from the same census enumeration district (akin to a neighborhood of roughly 1,000 residents) who were also working and of the same age $(\pm 5 \text{ years})$, sex, race, nativity (U.S. versus foreignborn), parental nativity, marital status, and with or without children, and we apply the same linking procedure to track them from a base year to the next census. This effort produces matched controls for about three-quarters of operators in 1920 and 1930, with an average of 4.7 control women per operator. With this expanded sample we can add operator-specific fixed effects to condition comparisons to between treated operators and their matched controls.

An example can clarify why linking women is difficult, and why genealogical data can help. Suppose we start with a telephone operator in 1920 in New York named Daisy Fay. The 1920 census tells us Daisy was born in 1902 in Kentucky. With traditional census linking methods (Ferrie 1996; Abramitzky et al. 2021), we would search the 1930 census for a Daisy Fav. born in 1902 in Kentucky, likely with some tolerance for enumeration or transcription errors in these fields. However, if Daisy marries Tom Buchanan in 1922, we would have no way of knowing that Daisy Fay is likely known as Daisy Buchanan in 1930. If another woman named Daisy born in Kentucky around 1902 marries and takes a surname of Fay, we may falsely match two distinct people. We instead search for Daisy Fay on FamilySearch in 1920. If her 1920 record is attached to a page, we consider her on the tree. We then look to see if a FamilySearch user has also attached her 1930 census record, possibly triangulating with knowledge of her name after marriage or her marriage date, either from personal knowledge or an attached marriage or birth certificate (or in Daisy's case, a prominent work of American literature). If she is attached in FamilySearch to both the 1920 and 1930 censuses, she will make our sample.

The set of operators in this sample is inevitably not random. There are two reasons we do not think this selection is likely to be a threat to inference. First, the likelihood of being matched to the tree or linked across censuses is not correlated with our cutover treatment (Online Appendix B.3). Second, when we artificially limit our sample to women who are always single or always married in t and t+10 (i.e., the sample we would restrict to with traditional linking methods) we find similar results to those in our full sample. Selection is also not a problem unique to our source and setting: Bailey et al. (2020) document the general unrepresentativeness of most historical linked samples made via algorithms. To account for this bias, we follow Bailey et al. (2020) and construct inverse propensity weights (IPW). We describe the process in more depth in Online Appendix B, but in short, we use initial covariates to predict which records are more likely to be linked ahead and weight all regressions with inverse propensities to obtain representative results.¹⁵

15. Key features include age, race, middle name/initial, name commonness, name length, marital status and fertility, and state of birth and residence in the base year, which helps us account for selection into FamilySearch sample vis-à-vis descendants or genealogists—especially because FamilySearch is affiliated with the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints.

IV. CHARACTERISTICS OF TELEPHONE OPERATORS AND CUTOVER CITIES

IV.A. Characteristics of Telephone Operators

Table I gives a summary view of the young, white, Americanborn female population from 1910 to 1940, splitting the sample into 16-to-20 and 21-to-25 age groups. Labor force participation fell sharply for the younger group in this period (from 42.5% to 28.3%), as more completed high school, while rising for the older group (from 37.7% to 45.2%). In the 1920s, around 4% to 4.5% of working 16- to 20-year-olds at any given time were telephone operators, but this figure masks heterogeneity, as it approached 7% in Western states. Considering that many women were operators for only a short period, usually early in their careers, the fraction of young women in the labor force that was ever an operator—and thus, the fraction of future cohorts that might suffer from the loss of these opportunities—was substantially larger.

We can measure the characteristics of telephone operators directly in the census data-including counting how many were young women. Table II reports the total population of telephone operators age 16+ from 1910 to 1940, split out by industry (telephone industry versus others), along with their demographics. The total number of operators working in the telephone industry was growing rapidly at the beginning of the century and peaked in 1930, at 180,000. Roughly 90% of these operators were white, American-born women throughout the period, but from 1910 to 1940, the occupation went from employing primarily younger (≤ 25) to older (26+) women, who were often senior operators, and more likely to be married and have families-suggesting that for some women, telephone operation was not just a job but a career. Although non-telephone industries employed only 2,400 switchboard operators in 1910 (mostly men), by 1940 this population had grown to over 41,000 workers and mirrored the characteristics of operators in the telephone industry. Telephone operation thus went from being a young woman's job to an older woman's job over this period, as local service was automated.

IV.B. Characteristics of Cities with Cutovers

Why did different cities adopt dial when they did? Understanding this variation is an essential step for us to identify the effects of cutovers on labor market outcomes. In concurrent work (Feigenbaum and Gross forthcoming), we study what propelled

	1910
	91-95
	UN V
	16_{-90}
	A G F
ΙΞ	OMEN
[ABL]	W Nac
-	AN-BC
	AMFRIC
	WHITE
	- HO

		Age rang	ge: 16–20			Age rang	ge: 21–25	
	1910	1920	1930	1940	1910	1920	1930	1940
Population (1,000s)	2,427.6	2,690.9	3,618.4	4,043.3	2,295.9	2,769.8	3,509.4 1 556 0	4,148.5 1 079 5
working population (1,000s) Working population share (%)	1,002.0 42.5	45.2	1,409.0 38.9	1,140.0 28.3	0000.0 37.7	40.6	1,000.9 44.4	45.2
Percent of working pop. who are tel. operators in tel. industry	3.2	4.5	4.0	1.3	2.3	3.3	3.3	1.5
Percent of working pop. who are tel. operators in tel. industry, by	y census	region ((%)					
Northeast	2.4	3.6	3.7	0.8	1.9	3.3	3.2	1.1
Midwest	3.6	4.8	4.2	1.4	2.5	3.3	3.3	1.6
South	3.5	5.6	4.4	1.7	2.3	3.1	3.2	1.6
West	5.2	6.8	4.0	2.4	2.8	4.4	3.5	2.4
Percent of working pop. who are tel. operators in tel. industry, by	y 1920 ci	ty size (%)					
Population 2–5k	4.3	5.1	4.0	1.9	3.1	3.8	3.5	2.0
Population 5–10k	3.7	4.5	3.5	1.8	2.8	3.4	3.3	1.8
Population 10–20k	3.2	4.2	3.7	1.6	2.3	3.0	3.1	1.7
Population 20–50k	2.8	3.8	3.9	1.5	2.0	2.7	3.0	1.7
Population 50–100k	2.6	4.0	3.4	1.1	1.6	2.6	2.8	1.3
Population 100–200k	3.0	4.8	4.0	0.9	1.9	3.1	3.2	1.0
Population > 200k	3.3	4.9	4.8	1.0	2.2	3.7	3.7	1.3

Unline Appendix B). (see sample a percentage of the working population. Breakdowns by city size are for the 3,027 cities in our primary

ANSWERING THE CALL OF AUTOMATION

	Т	elephon	e indus	try	0	ther i	ndustri	ies
	1910	1920	1930	1940	1910	1920	1930	1940
Population (1,000s)	73.03	134.63	182.04	152.70	2.40	5.74	22.83	41.17
Composition (%)	73.03 134.63 182.04 152.70							
Percent female	90.1	94.6	96.2	91.9	22.3	66.6	86.4	87.4
& native-born	86.7	90.8	92.3	88.8	20.9	62.7	82.1	83.9
& white/non-Hispanic	86.3	90.5	92.0	88.2	20.8	61.8	81.3	83.1
& young (16–25)	71.8	68.5	59.2	27.8	14.4	39.8	41.0	22.2
Percent married	7.6	11.9	22.7	40.3	40.3	30.7	30.7	39.6
Percent has children	5.6	8.2	12.4	22.1	28.0	21.0	17.4	23.4

 TABLE II

 CHARACTERISTICS OF TELEPHONE OPERATORS, 1910–1940

Notes. The table shows the number of telephone operators in the U.S. complete count census data in the telephone industry and in other industries (i.e., at private company switchboards) from 1910 to 1940, as well as their demographic composition.

AT&T's automation of telephone operation and why it took nearly 60 years to complete. Drawing on company records and empirical evidence, we find that automation was primarily a response to the technical demands of the growing telephone network, rather than labor market conditions. Though manual switching served early telephone networks well, expansion revealed its limits, as its complexity rose quickly in large markets. As AT&T grew, switchboards became system bottlenecks, service quality fell, and operator requirements exploded (Lipartito 1994). Mechanization was an effort to slow this cost growth and support the firm's continued expansion.

We verify this in Table III, where we relate cutovers to city characteristics, measured in 1910 (pre-treatment) where possible, and otherwise for the earliest period observed. The outcome variable in columns (1)–(3) is an indicator for whether a city had a cutover pre-1940, and in columns (4)–(6) is the year of its first cutover. We regress these outcomes by OLS on a wide range of city characteristics, including population, demographics, education and income, labor force characteristics, and telephone operator union activity.¹⁶ Across all columns, population is the

^{16.} Population proxies for the size of local telephone markets, which is not systematically observable across our sample. In large U.S. cities (population > 50,000) reported in AT&T's annual internal publication *Bell Telephones in Principal Cities* (AT&T 1915), population and subscribers correlate nearly perfectly.

	Any	cutover by	1940?	Timing	g of earliest	cutover
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Ln(population)	0.146***	0.138***	0.137***	-1.744^{***}	-1.746^{***}	-1.986^{***}
	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.200)	(0.218)	(0.247)
Percent Black		-0.002^{**}	-0.004		0.126^{**}	0.085
		(0.001)	(0.003)		(0.063)	(0.165)
Percent foreign		-0.000	-0.001		0.024	0.063
		(0.001)	(0.002)		(0.047)	(0.137)
Percent MS grads, 1940		-0.000	-0.000		-0.111	-0.133
		(0.001)	(0.001)		(0.111)	(0.112)
Percent HS grads, 1940		0.001	0.002		-0.017	-0.022
		(0.002)	(0.002)		(0.099)	(0.114)
Ln(avg. income, 1940)		0.117^{***}	0.107^{***}		0.315	0.882
		(0.033)	(0.033)		(2.762)	(2.860)
Average occupation score		-0.000	0.001		0.225	0.365
		(0.003)	(0.004)		(0.341)	(0.367)
Unionized by 1920		0.086**	0.086**		-2.042	-1.793
		(0.036)	(0.036)		(1.285)	(1.297)
Had strike by 1920		0.065	0.064		0.566	0.717
		(0.052)	(0.052)		(1.498)	(1.478)
Percent female			-0.002			0.197
			(0.003)			(0.134)
Percent f/n			0.006			0.076
			(0.006)			(0.360)
Percent f/n/w			-0.006			-0.112
			(0.006)			(0.328)
Percent f/n/w/y			0.002			-0.022
			(0.003)			(0.342)
F/n/w/y pct. working			0.000			0.044
			(0.001)			(0.050)
F/n/w/y pct. operators			-0.005			-0.290
			(0.006)			(0.405)
Ν	2,992	2,986	2,986	332	332	332
R^2	0.25	0.26	0.26	0.31	0.34	0.35
Y mean	0.13	0.13	0.13	1,929.08	1,929.08	1,929.08
State FEs	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes

TABLE III DETERMINANTS OF AUTOMATION: WHAT EXPLAINS CUTOVERS?

Notes. The table presents horserace regressions of (i) an indicator for whether a city had its first cutover by 1940 (columns (1)-(3)) and (ii) the timing of that first cutover (measured in decimal years; columns (4)-(6)). All explanatory variables are measured for cities in 1910 except for income and educational attainment, which were only collected by the census in 1940. Percentages are measured in whole units (out of 100). Population and population percentages reflect the adult population only, and fn/w/y is shorthand for female, American-born, white/non-Hispanic, and young (age 16-25). *, **, **** represent significance at the .1, .05, and .01 levels, respectively. Heteroskedasticity-robust standard errors are in parentheses.

main determinant of cutovers, explaining more variation than any other variable—including state fixed effects, which are included in all columns.¹⁷ In a full horse race regression, we find

17. The R^2 of a regression of 1(Any cutover pre-1940) on state fixed effects alone is 0.04, and that of cutover year on state fixed effects alone is 0.05. The partial R^2 of log population in each case is around 0.2.

that cities with cutovers before 1940 were larger, richer, and more likely to have unionized telephone operators (column (3)), though population has nearly 10 times the explanatory power of other variables.¹⁸ Conditional on having a pre-1940 cutover, larger cities had earlier cutovers (column (6)).¹⁹

The results in this table underscore the importance of population in explaining cutovers, consistent with the unit economics of telephone service provision in large and rapidly growing markets. In addition to city and year fixed effects, we will thus include year-specific controls for city population throughout our analysis, which can account for concurrent trends taking place in cities of different size. Later in the article we examine pre-trends and provide balance tests on changes in outcomes of interest, which will reinforce our confidence in our ability to identify the effect of cutovers on other outcomes.

Notwithstanding the evidence above, a remaining concern is that automation may have been endogenous to labor market conditions: if tight labor markets both drive cutovers and soften their effects, this could confound our results. We are reassured by two observations. First, cutovers would be shaped by expected labor demand, but their effects by realized demand—and due to macroeconomic volatility, these might diverge. Second, we perform robustness checks controlling for projected local employment growth, and our results are unchanged.

There is also residual idiosyncrasy in the timing of cutovers. Although it is easy to think of AT&T as a monolith, it was a holding company, parent to two dozen regional operating companies which made up the Bell System. Operating company managers made decisions over mechanization, and sometimes,

18. Despite the evidence that cities where operators had unionized were more likely to be cut over by 1940, organized labor is unlikely to play an important role in this article, as independent operator unions were replaced by company unions in the early 1920s. This fact might also explain why the relationship between historical (pre-1920) operator unionization and cutovers is statistically weaker and absent in some specifications.

19. Online Appendix C provides additional evidence. Online Appendix Table C.1 shows mean city characteristics by the timing of a city's first cutover, illustrating these patterns in the raw data. Online Appendix Figure C.1 shows that cutovers were not related to prior changes in labor market outcomes that are the focus of this work, except for an increasing share of young women working in telephone operation—consistent with what we understand about AT&T's operational problem. Online Appendix Table E.6 shows that cutovers were not related to other, potentially coincident technological changes.

similar cities were mechanized at different times for independent reasons. For example, Lawrence, MA, was cut over to dial in December 1924. Lowell, MA—a similar midsize manufacturing town only 10 miles away—was not cut over until March 1939. Worcester, MA—slightly larger, but industrially similar—was cut over in June 1930 (Online Appendix A).

V. EFFECTS OF AUTOMATION ON DEMAND FOR TELEPHONE OPERATORS

Our primary goal in this study is to understand how the technology shock of mechanical switching affected the labor markets for both incumbent operators and future generations of young women. An important first step is to evaluate how mechanical switching affected demand for telephone operators. In this section, we establish that—consistent with contemporary reports both the number of telephone operators and the share of young, white, American-born women who were operators plummeted after local telephone service was mechanized.

V.A. Empirical Approach

We take two empirical approaches to studying the effects of dial. Here and in Section VII, we analyze effects on local labor markets with a two-way fixed effects (TWFE) specification, exploiting the staggered adoption of mechanical switching and comparing outcomes before and after each city's first cutover. In Section VI, we use our linked samples and estimate the effects of cutovers on incumbent operators, comparing those in cities with cutovers to those without, and further comparing these operators to a matched control set of demographically and economically similar women. In all of our analyses, our focus is on cities with population $\leq 100,000$ in 1920, where automation was typically a discrete event (Online Appendix Figure B.2).²⁰

20. For this analysis, we pare our sample to the 2,845 cities with 1920 population $\leq 100,000$, without a cutover before 1917 (which were rare and were only performed by independent telephone companies, which typically competed in rural areas outside of our sample), and for which we can produce a balanced panel of young, white, American-born women. Of these, 261 have a cutover pre-1940. In Online Appendix C.8, we also consider the "large" cities in the AT&T data, for which we know the fraction of subscribers with dial service by 1940, and study long-difference outcomes (1910 to 1940) as a function of this intensive measure of adoption—where we find similar results to our TWFE strategy.

Our first set of results estimate the following TWFE eventstudy specification:

(1)
$$Y_{ijt} = \sum_{s} \beta_s D_{it}^s + \zeta_{ij} + \eta_{jt} + X_{ijt}\phi + \varepsilon_{ijt}$$

1904

on a panel at the city-age-year level, where i, j, and t index city, age, and census year, respectively; D_{it}^s are treatment indicators in event time, with s indexing years since a city's first cutover (i.e., D_{it}^s indicates that city i in year t had a cutover s years ago); ζ_{ij} and η_{jt} are fixed effects; and X_{ijt} are time-varying controls. Treatment is measured at the city level, and effects are estimated relative to the immediate pre-treatment period, which serves as the reference category for the event-study estimates (β_s). In our primary specifications, we measure s in 10-year intervals, to be consistent with the decadal frequency with which outcomes are measured in the census. For certain analyses, we estimate two-year intervals to better understand adjustment dynamics, with the important caveat that each bin (in event time) will contain different treated cities, since each city is measured once every 10 years (and will thus be included in every fifth bin).

In nearly all specifications we restrict attention to a single subpopulation (e.g., white, American-born women age 16–25, pooled or by age). Our outcome variables generally take the form of the log number of people in that subpopulation of a certain type (e.g., the log number of telephone operators) or the fraction of that type (e.g., the fraction who are telephone operators), in which case we weight our regressions by population (the denominator). We are thus estimating pre- versus post-cutover changes across cities that had cutovers at different times, with fixed effects and other controls being estimated off of these cities as well as all others in our sample which did not have a cutover by 1940. We cluster standard errors at the city level.

Our standard set of controls X_{ijt} consists of log city population crossed by age and year fixed effects, which account for differential trends, for different ages, in larger and smaller cities.²¹

^{21.} The underlying model we have in mind is one where automation was profitable in markets above a certain scale, but where this threshold was falling over time as the technology improved. Crossing city population by year fixed effects accounts for a relationship between population and cutovers specific to each moment in time. Because the local population could potentially be endogenous to the treatment, we measure population excluding the young, white, American-born women that are the focus of our analysis.

These controls are important because population is closely related to cutovers (Section IV), and may also correlate with outcomes. For example, high school completion rates among 16- to 18-yearolds were rising throughout this period, differentially so in larger cities. These trends made these 16- to 18-year-old young women less likely to be working, mechanically reducing their employment rates for reasons unrelated to cutovers. Age-specific population trends will account for these background differences, which otherwise risk confounding our results. As an empirical matter, these local population controls eliminate differential pretrends across the outcomes we study.

After establishing that the effect of cutovers is an immediate, permanent, level decline in the fraction of young women who were telephone operators, which is a difference-in-difference (DID) result, we replace event studies with a staggered DID specification for other outcomes (that is, TWFE with a binary treatment indicator, replacing D_{it}^s in equation (1) with $D_{it} = 1$ (Post-Cutover)_{it}, which indicates whether city *i* in year *t* is post-cutover). This yields the following specification:

(2)
$$Y_{ijt} = \beta \cdot \mathbb{1}(\text{Post-Cutover})_{it} + \zeta_{ij} + \eta_{jt} + X_{ijt}\phi + \varepsilon_{ijt}$$

V.B. Effects of Dial on Operator Jobs

Figure III shows the effects of cutovers on the (log) number of young, white American-born women who were telephone operators in the telephone industry, first in 10-year intervals (Panel A) and then in two-year intervals (Panel B), with associated 95% confidence intervals. Cutovers caused a sharp decline in the number of young operators: though the number of young operators was on average growing moderately in the decades before a city's first cutover to dial, even conditional on overall population—consistent with AT&T's motivations for adoption (as in Feigenbaum and Gross forthcoming)—it subsequently dropped by 50% to 80% (Panel A). Our higher-frequency estimates indicate that the cutover effect kicked in immediately (Panel B).²²

In Figure IV we shift our focus from the number of operators to the fraction of young women's jobs that were automated

^{22.} Because we observe very few cities 20+ years post-cutover (these are cities with a pre-1920 cutover observed in 1940), standard errors for the final event study bin are generally larger than for other periods.



FIGURE III

Effect of Dial Cutovers on the Log Number of Young, White, American-Born Women Who Are Telephone Operators in the Telephone Industry (Event Study, 10- and 2-year Intervals)

The figure shows event-study estimates of the effects of dial cutovers on the (log) number of young, white, American-born women in successive cohorts who are telephone operators in the telephone industry, for the small-city sample (population \leqslant 100k in 1920), with 10- and 2-year event windows. When event windows are narrower than the 10-year frequency at which outcomes are measured, each bin contains different cities (every fifth bin represents the same set of cities). Error bars represent 95% confidence intervals, computed from standard errors clustered at the city level.



FIGURE IV

Effect of Dial Cutovers on the Percent of Working Young, White, American-Born Women Who Are Telephone Operators in the Telephone Industry (Event Study and DID by Age)

The figure shows event-study and staggered difference-in-difference estimates (by age) of the effects of dial cutovers on the percent of working young, white, American-born women in successive cohorts who are telephone operators in the telephone industry, for the small-city sample (population \leq 100k in 1920). Error bars represent 95% confidence intervals, computed from standard errors clustered at the city level.

1906

away by cutovers. Panel A plots the high-frequency event-study estimates for the percent of young, white, American-born women who were telephone operators, where it becomes apparent that automating local telephone operation immediately and permanently eliminated nearly 2% of area jobs for the group. This effect is measured in terms of the fraction of young women who were operators at a moment in time (the month the census was taken), but given high turnover, eliminating 2% of jobs may cut off entry-level job opportunities for several times as many people. This view of the data also makes clear that the effect is in essence a DID result, motivating our use of a staggered DID specification throughout much of the rest of the article. Panel B estimates this staggered DID, splitting the sample by individual ages (16 to 25). We see that mechanical switching hit the youngest ages the hardest, workers we might expect to be most vulnerable to labor force detachment in the face of such a large, long-lasting negative shock to labor demand.

In Online Appendix C.4, we evaluate the robustness of these results to other estimation methods. A flurry of recent papers has highlighted the potential challenges of estimating TWFE models with staggered treatment, especially in the presence of treatment effect heterogeneity or dynamic effects, and when most or all of the sample is treated. To a first order, we do not expect these challenges will be problematic in our setting for two reasons: (i) we have a very large sample of never-treated cities in the control group (over 90% of the cities in our sample are never-treated), and (ii) Figure IV suggests this shock was a pure DID, without time-varying effects. Even so, in Online Appendix Figure C.4 we present robustness checks using the estimators of Sun and Abraham (2021), Callaway and Sant'Anna (2021), and Borusyak, Jaravel, and Spiess (2021), where we find consistent results across all four approaches. In light of this intuition and evidence, we use OLS for the remainder of the article.

We present three other robustness checks in the Online Appendix. First, although we are estimating these effects in all cities in the continental United States meeting our sampling criteria, our measurement of cutovers partly depends on the geographic coverage of our historical newspaper data sources. To address concerns about selection, we estimate the same regressions on a sample of cities that we know to have continuous coverage in our data sources from 1917 to 1940, where we find similar (if not slightly larger) effects on operator employment (Online Appendix C.5). Second, we also estimate the effects of dial in larger cities using the AT&T sample and a long-differences strategy—exploiting the intensity of local dial penetration in large cities from 1920 to 1940—and find quantitatively similar results (Online Appendix C.8). Third, we examine the effects of cutovers on successive cohorts of 26- to 35-year-old women, motivated by our findings in Section V that older incumbent operators experienced more adverse effects. Because telephone operation made up a smaller share of older (26+) women's employment, the effects on future cohorts are smaller but directionally similar to those on younger women (Online Appendix D.2).

VI. EFFECTS ON INCUMBENT TELEPHONE OPERATORS

Contemporary sources offer hints of what might have happened to incumbent operators after telephone service was mechanized. Newspaper articles sometimes discuss the fate of operators, including marriage (e.g., see Online Appendix A). A report produced by the Women's Bureau of the U.S. Department of Labor (Best 1933) provides a more nuanced view, informed by surveys of displaced operators in two cities, both of which are in our sample. Of the 78 women surveyed, a year later 18 were reemployed by the telephone company (including at exchanges in other cities), and 33 in other industries—10 in retail, 8 in clerical jobs, 7 as private branch exchange operators, 4 in factories, and others as waitresses, nurses, or beauticians-although many had spent time unemployed and subsequently had lower wages. The report also noted that displaced operators were a "large enough group to be of public interest," and as a result, telephone companies "sought the cooperation" of local businesses "in finding possible work for the operators affected" (Best 1933, 6).

In this section, we systematically examine the effects of automation on incumbent operators, complementing contemporary studies like Best (1933). To do so, we turn to our linked sample of young women and ask what happened to those who were telephone operators in the 1920 or 1930 census and whose jobs were subsequently replaced by mechanical technology.

VI.A. Empirical Approach

Our empirical strategy is straightforward. Using our sample of women telephone operators in 1920 and 1930 (year *t*) linked to their next census record (in *t*+10), comparing them to a matched set of women from the same census enumeration district, and retaining our focus on women in "small" cities with population \leq 100,000 in 1920, we estimate the effects of a cutover in the intervening decade on individual operators' outcomes 10 years later:

$$Y_{ict}^{t+10} = \beta_1 \cdot \mathbb{1}(\text{Operator})_i \cdot \mathbb{1}(\text{Post-Cutover})_{ct} + \beta_2 \cdot \mathbb{1}(\text{Operator})_i$$
(3) $+ \delta_{ct} + X_i \phi + \varepsilon_{ict}$,

where Y_{ict}^{t+10} represents an outcome in year t+10 for a woman i who lived in city c in year t, $\mathbb{1}(\text{Post-Cutover})_{ct}$ indicates that city c was cut over to dial between t and t+10, δ_{ct} are city-year fixed effects, and X_i are individual-level controls.²³ In our most demanding specification, we replace the city-year fixed effects with operator-and-control-worker pair fixed effects, which conditions comparisons to be within individual operators and their associated control women (and subsumes the city-year fixed effects). In the tables below, we present results pooling the 1920–30 and 1930–40 linked samples. We cluster standard errors by city and use inverse propensity weights to account for selection in our linking procedure (Bailey et al. 2020).

VI.B. Effects on Incumbent Telephone Operators

We begin our analysis in Table IV by studying the effects of cutovers on the probability that a year-*t* operator: (i) was still a telephone operator in the telephone industry in t+10, (ii) had a non-operator job in the telephone industry, or (iii) was an operator in another industry. We initially show results for year-*t* operators of all ages (columns (1) and (2)), and subsequently break out effects for ages 16–20 (columns (3) and (4)), 21–25 (columns 5 and 6), and 26+ (columns (7) and (8)). All columns include individual-

23. This specification will thus estimate differential outcomes in the postperiod of telephone operators which were versus were not subject to a cutover in the intervening decade, relative to outcomes of similar women from the same local area. The control group is matched on age (\pm 5), sex, race, nativity, parents' nativity, marital status, and fertility, all measured in year *t*, and conditioned on having an occupation in year *t*. Individual controls consist of fixed effects for age, race, birthplace, and marital status in year *t*.

EFFECTS OF DIAL CUTOV.	ers on the P	ROBABILITY O	f Being a Te Telephone	lephone Op Industry	ERATOR OR HA	aving a Non-	OPERATOR JO	B IN THE
	/ IIV	Ages	16-	-20	21-	.25	26	+
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	(2)	(8)
Panel A: Is telephone operat	tor in telephor	ne industry?						
Operator \times Post-cutover	-0.087^{***} (0.013)	-0.081^{***} (0.014)	-0.050^{***} (0.012)	-0.050^{***} (0.013)	-0.074^{***} (0.017)	-0.083^{***} (0.020)	-0.139^{***} (0.021)	-0.120^{***} (0.029)
Operator	0.246^{***} (0.006)	0.240^{***} (0.006)	0.172^{***} (0.007)	0.167^{***} (0.007)	0.246^{***} (0.009)	0.253^{***} (0.010)	0.395^{**} (0.012)	0.405^{***} (0.014)
Individual controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	\mathbf{Yes}	Yes	Yes
City × year FEs Onerator and control	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	N_0	Yes	No
worker pair FEs	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	N_0	Yes
Observations	153, 752	153, 752	72,760	72,760	60,306	60,306	20,686	20,686
Adjusted R^2	0.22	0.44	0.15	0.35	0.21	0.41	0.34	0.55
Y mean	0.04	0.04	0.03	0.03	0.04	0.04	0.12	0.12

TABLE IV

oſ Ż Ē ć E Бr P ć É Ē

			TABLE Contini	IV JED				
	' IIV	Ages	16-	-20	21-	-25	2(±
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	(2)	(8)
Panel B: Has other job in tell Operator × Post-cutover	ephone indust 0.010*** (0.003)	ry? 0.010** (0.004)	0.010^{***} (0.004)	0.014^{***} (0.005)	0.005 (0.005)	0.004 (0.005)	0.017^{*} (0.010)	0.023^{*} (0.013)
Operator	0.019^{***} (0.002)	0.018^{***} (0.002)	0.012^{***} (0.002)	0.011^{***} (0.002)	0.020^{***} (0.002)	0.020*** (0.003)	0.034^{***} (0.004)	0.030^{***} (0.005)
Individual controls City × year FEs	Yes Yes	$_{ m No}^{ m Yes}$	Yes Yes	${ m Yes}_{ m No}$	Yes Yes	$_{ m No}^{ m Yes}$	Yes Yes	Yes No
Operator and control worker pair FEs	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes
Observations	153,752	153, 752	72,760	72,760	60,306	60, 306	20,686	20,686
$\operatorname{Adjusted} R^2$	0.03	0.28	0.02	0.21	0.02	0.24	0.04	0.41
Y mean	0.007	0.007	0.006	0.006	0.006	0.006	0.01	0.01

ANSWERING THE CALL OF AUTOMATION

1911

	' IIV	Ages	16-	-20	21-	-25	26	.±
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	(2)	(8)
Panel C: Is telephone operate	or in other inc	dustry?						
Operator \times Post-cutover	0.004	0.003	0.003	0.005	0.009^{*}	0.012^{*}	0.008	0.005
	(0.004)	(0.005)	(0.006)	(0.006)	(0.005)	(0.006)	(0.009)	(0.010)
Operator	0.023^{***}	0.023^{***}	0.017^{***}	0.016^{***}	0.021^{***}	0.019^{***}	0.037^{***}	0.037^{***}
	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.002)	(0.003)	(0.004)	(0.006)
Individual controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
${ m City} imes { m year} { m FEs}$	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0
Operator and control								
worker pair FEs	N_0	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0	\mathbf{Yes}	No	Yes
Observations	153, 752	153, 752	72,760	72,760	60,306	60,306	20,686	20,686
Adjusted R^2	0.04	0.32	0.06	0.27	0.05	0.31	0.07	0.47
Y mean	0.005	0.005	0.004	0.004	0.005	0.005	0.01	0.01
Notes. The table reports the effect of a function of whether their city had it	of cutovers on dece is first cutover in	ade-later outcomes the intervening d	s of women who re ecade, relative to	sported being tele a matched contro	phone operators ir l group. The samp	the telephone in the stricted to	lustry in a given women in the sm	ale

fixed effects apply to each operator and the associated control women. Following Bailey et al. (2020), we use inverse propensity weights to adjust for observable differences between matched and unmatched persons in our linked sample. *, ***, **** represent significance at the .1, .05, and .01 levels, respectively. Standard errors clustered by city are in parentheses.

1912

TABLE IV

THE QUARTERLY JOURNAL OF ECONOMICS

level controls. Odd-numbered columns add city-year fixed effects, and even-numbered columns operator-year fixed effects.

Echoing our results from Section IV, cutovers significantly reduced the likelihood of employment as telephone operators in the telephone industry. Table IV, Panel A shows that women who were operators in the base year were 8 percentage points less likely to be operators 10 years later if exposed to a cutover (columns (1) and (2)). This effect shaves roughly one-third off of the base rate at which these women continued working as telephone operators in noncutover cities, relative to their matched controls. The cutover effects are largest for women aged 26+, the set of operators who were most likely to remain employed as operators without a cutover.

What did these former telephone operators do instead? Natural alternatives are other jobs in the telephone industry or working as a private switchboard operator in a different industry. However, the data reject the importance of these margins of adjustment. Former telephone operators were very unlikely to do either, independent of cutovers or as a result of them (Table IV, Panels B and C). Although the odds of working other jobs in the telephone industry or as a telephone operator in another industry increased modestly after a cutover for women under 25, these effects can only account for a small fraction of overall operator displacement (compare the magnitudes on the cutover interactions in Panel A with Panels B and C).

We show in Table V, Panel A that cutovers put many incumbent operators out of work. Operators who were over age 25 in the base year were roughly 7 percentage points less likely to be working after a cutover, relative to peers in untreated cities accounting for more than half of the displacement of operators in this age group. However, cutovers had smaller and less statistically precise effects on younger women's employment (those under 25 in the base year).

We supplement this evidence by studying in Panels B and C the likelihood that a year t operator got married or had children between t and t+10 (conditional on initially having been single/having had no children in year t, respectively), since family and household work may have been an alternative to formal employment for this population and time period. The evidence suggests that cutovers may have increased the odds that older, unmarried operators subsequently wed, though the results are of marginal significance and small relative to base rates of entry

				2		0	
All a	ages	16-5	20	21-	-25	26	.±
(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	(2)	(8)
-0.042^{***} (0.012)	-0.036^{***} (0.013)	-0.041^{**} (0.020)	-0.028 (0.020)	-0.026 (0.017)	-0.032 (0.023)	-0.066^{***} (0.021)	-0.075^{***} (0.028)
0.021^{***} (0.006)	0.019^{***} (0.006)	0.018^{**} (0.009)	0.012 (0.010)	0.009 (0.011)	0.014 (0.013)	0.043^{***} (0.013)	0.050^{**} (0.016)
Yes Yes	${ m Yes}_{ m No}$	Yes Yes	$_{ m No}^{ m Yes}$	Yes Yes	${ m Yes}_{ m No}$	Yes Yes	${ m Yes}_{ m No}$
14		Ĩ	17	T.V.	17	Ĩ	
N0 153 752	153 752	N0 72.760	Y9. 760	N0 60.306	Yes 60.306	20 686	Yes 20.686
0.06	0.09	0.04	0.09	0.05	0.07	0.10	0.13
0.41	0.41	0.35	0.35	0.42	0.42	0.57	0.57

TABLE V

1914

THE QUARTERLY JOURNAL OF ECONOMICS

			TABLE	Ν				
			CONTINU	ED				
	IIA	ages	16-	-20	21-	-25	26	.+
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)
Panel B: Got married? (condi	itional on unn	arried in pre-p	period)					
Operator \times Post-cutover	0.011	-0.001	0.025	0.007	-0.020	-0.020	0.031	0.063*
	(0.010)	(0.012)	(0.017)	(0.016)	(0.016)	(0.021)	(0.029)	(0.035)
Operator	0.037^{***}	0.039^{***}	0.028^{***}	0.032^{***}	0.045^{***}	0.042^{***}	0.032^{*}	0.028
	(0.006)	(0.006)	(0.008)	(600.0)	(0.010)	(0.013)	(0.017)	(0.019)
Individual controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
$\operatorname{City} imes \operatorname{year} \operatorname{FEs}$	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	N_0
Operator and control								
worker pair FEs	No	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0	Yes	No	Yes
Observations	142,897	142,897	71,748	71,748	56,680	56,680	14,469	14,469
Adjusted R^2	0.10	0.13	0.06	0.11	0.06	0.07	0.10	0.11
Y mean	0.71	0.71	0.79	0.79	0.69	0.69	0.43	0.43

ANSWERING THE CALL OF AUTOMATION

1915

			TABLE CONTINU	JED				
	All a	ages	16	-20	21-	-25	26	+
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	(2)	(8)
Panel C: Had children? (cond	itional on non	le in pre-perio	d)					
$Operator \times Post-cutover$	0.020^{*}	0.011	0.018	0.007	0.006	0.003	0.034	0.006
	(0.012)	(0.015)	(0.019)	(0.022)	(0.017)	(0.023)	(0.022)	(0.026)
Operator	0.007	0.006	0.018^{*}	0.021^{**}	0.006	-0.009	-0.016	-0.018
	(0.007)	(0.007)	(0.010)	(0.011)	(0.011)	(0.013)	(0.011)	(0.013)
Individual controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
$City \times year FEs$	Yes	N_0	Yes	No	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0
Operator and control								
worker pair FEs	N_0	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0	Yes
Observations	149,371	149, 371	72,635	72,635	59,521	59,521	17,215	17,215
Adjusted R^2	0.08	0.11	0.04	0.09	0.05	0.08	0.10	0.14
Y mean	0.51	0.51	0.59	0.59	0.49	0.49	0.28	0.28
Notes The table reports the effect of a function of whether their city had it (population ≤ 100 k in 1920) in the b	f cutovers on decac s first cutover in ti ase year. Individu	de-later outcomes he intervening de al controls includ	of women who re cade, relative to a e fixed effects for	ported being telep a matched control r age, birthplace,	hone operators in group. The samp race, and marital	the telephone ind le is restricted to status, all measu	ustry in a given c women in the sma rred in the base y	ensus year, as Ill-city sample ear. Operator

fixed effects apply to each operator and the associated control women. Following Bailey et al. (2020), we use inverse propensity weights to adjust for observable differences between matched and unmatched persons in our linked sample. *, *** **** represent significance at the .1, .05, and .01 levels, respectively. Standard errors clustered by city are in parentheses.

THE QUARTERLY JOURNAL OF ECONOMICS

into marriage for our sample. Cutovers had no discernible effects on marriage or fertility among younger operators.

In Table VI, we find that operators who continued working were roughly 11 percentage points (or nearly 40%) more likely than their peers to switch careers, and suggestive evidence that their new occupations were lower status after automation. Panel A estimates the effects of cutovers on the probability of changing occupation or industry, where career switching is visible. Though this change was all but implied for a job that was automated by a monopsonist employer, the results are similar when the outcome is an indicator for changing occupation alone or changing industry alone. In Panels B and C, we estimate the effect of cutovers on log occupation score (a commonly used occupationlevel proxy for income, measuring occupations' median incomeand which we calculate specifically for women in 1940, the first vear that income is measured in the census) and the likelihood that a worker was in a lower-paying occupation in t+10 than in $t.^{24}$ The occupation score of operators exposed to cutovers and still working a decade later on average fell 5%, at the same time as their untreated peers' occupation scores increased 8%, with similar effects across ages. Roughly 10% of these women end up in a lower-paving job a decade later.

In Online Appendix Tables D.2 and D.3, we examine the effects of cutovers on migration. We measure migration in a variety of ways—whether operators were more likely to move more than 10, 25, or 50 miles away or whether they were more likely to be living in a different city, local labor market, or state than they were 10 years prior—using geolocated data from the Census Place Project (Berkes, Karger, and Nencka 2023). Across all measures, we find increased migration of incumbent operators after cutovers, with these effects driven by older incumbents (ages 21–25 or 26+). That automation induced migration is intuitive, but that it did so for women in an era of low female labor force participation and social expectations of women not holding long careers

24. We study whether operators in year t were in higher- versus lower-paying jobs 10 years later, rather than focusing on whether year t operators transitioned into specific occupations after cutovers, because older women tended to be distributed across many more occupations. To answer this question, we construct occupation scores for women in 1940 as the median earnings reported among all women in 1940 in each occupation, analogous to how IPUMS creates occupation scores for the entire population in 1950.

EFFECTS OF DIAL CUTOVE	RS ON THE PR	OBABILITY OF	PERSISTING	IN THE SAME ES	Occupation/	Industry an	d Future Oc	CUPATION
	All	iges	16-	-20	21-	-25	26	+
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)
Panel A: Still working in sa	me occupation	and industry	? (conditiona	l on still work	cing)			
$Operator \times Post-cutover$	-0.109^{***}	-0.107^{***}	-0.121^{***}	-0.126^{***}	-0.099***	-0.156^{***}	-0.125^{***}	-0.085
	(070.0)	(070.0)	(070.0)	(1.0.04)	(eeu.u)	(0en.n)	(een.n)	(000.0)
Operator	0.319^{***}	0.324^{***}	0.329^{***}	0.336^{***}	0.318^{***}	0.340^{***}	0.339^{***}	0.341^{***}
	(0.010)	(0.012)	(0.015)	(0.019)	(0.017)	(0.021)	(0.018)	(0.022)
Individual controls	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
$\mathrm{City} imes \mathrm{year} \mathrm{FEs}$	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	N_0	Yes	No
Operator and control								
worker pair FEs	N_0	Yes	N_0	\mathbf{Yes}	No	Yes	N_0	\mathbf{Yes}
Observations	62, 395	62, 395	25,401	25,401	25,188	25,188	11,806	11,806
Adjusted R^2	0.13	0.17	0.13	0.20	0.11	0.11	0.15	0.17
Y mean	0.28	0.28	0.21	0.21	0.29	0.29	0.39	0.39

Downloaded from https://academic.oup.com/qje/article/139/3/1879/7614605 by Library user on 01 September 2024

TABLE VI

THE QUARTERLY JOURNAL OF ECONOMICS

1918

			TABLE Contin	I VI UED				
	3 IIA	ıges	-16	-20	21-	.25	26	+
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	(2)	(8)
Panel B: Log occupation scor	re							
$Operator \times Post-cutover$	-0.056^{***} (0.010)	-0.056^{***} (0.014)	-0.061^{***} (0.017)	-0.061^{**} (0.025)	-0.066^{***} (0.018)	-0.066^{**} (0.026)	-0.041^{**} (0.016)	-0.026 (0.025)
Operator	0.076^{***}	0.080^{***}	0.107^{***}	0.118^{***}	0.058^{***}	0.066^{***}	0.082^{***}	0.085^{***}
	(0.007)	(0.008)	(0.010)	(0.014)	(0.010)	(0.011)	(0.012)	(0.014)
Individual controls	Yes	Yes	\mathbf{Yes}	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes	Yes
$\operatorname{City} imes \operatorname{year} \operatorname{FEs}$	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0	Yes	No
Operator and control								
worker pair FEs	N_0	Yes	No	Yes	N_0	Yes	N_0	\mathbf{Yes}
Observations	56,184	56,184	22, 271	22, 271	22,974	22,974	10,939	10,939
Adjusted R^2	0.10	0.12	0.17	0.17	0.12	0.11	0.14	0.09
Y mean	2.1	2.1	2.0	2.0	2.1	2.1	2.1	2.1

ANSWERING THE CALL OF AUTOMATION

1919

	All a	ges	16-	-20	21-	-25	26	+
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)
Panel C: Decline in occupati Operator × Post-cutover	ion score decil 0.105*** (0.018)	e 0.101*** (0.022)	0.074^{***} (0.024)	0.062^{*} (0.032)	0.125^{***} (0.029)	0.186^{***} (0.044)	0.090^{***} (0.029)	0.061 (0.039)
Operator	0.014 (0.009)	0.001 (0.011)	0.063^{***} (0.015)	0.053^{***} (0.020)	-0.003 (0.016)	-0.010 (0.020)	-0.025 (0.016)	-0.051^{***} (0.019)
Individual controls City × year FEs	Yes Yes	${ m Yes}_{ m No}$	Yes Yes	${ m Yes}_{ m No}$	Yes	$_{ m No}^{ m Yes}$	Yes Yes	$_{ m No}^{ m Yes}$
Operator and control worker pair FEs	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes	No	Yes
Observations	47,736	47,736	18,446	18,446	19,612	19,612	9,678	9,678
Adjusted R^2	0.04	0.08	0.08	0.14	0.07	0.08	0.02	0.08
Y mean	0.22	0.22	0.23	0.23	0.21	0.21	0.19	0.19

fixed effects apply to each operator and the associated control women. Following Bailey et al. (2020), we use inverse propensity weights to adjust for observable differences between matched and unmatched persons in our linked sample. *, ***, **** represent significance at the .1, .05, and .01 levels, respectively. Standard errors clustered by city are in parentheses.

1920

TABLE VI

THE QUARTERLY JOURNAL OF ECONOMICS

is more surprising. The magnitudes are not large and are statistically imprecise in places, but taken together, they suggest that incumbent operators, especially those with more time invested in their careers as operators, were more likely to move away from mechanized cities.

VII. EFFECTS ON FUTURE COHORTS OF YOUNG WOMEN

The evidence in Sections IV and V shows that mechanical switching decimated demand for young telephone operators and drove incumbent operators into lower-paying occupations or out of the labor force entirely. Did future generations of young women entering labor markets where these opportunities had vanished fare as poorly? If not, where did they find work? In this section, we return to our city by demographic group panel, and our staggered DID empirical design in Section V, and evaluate how telephone automation affected local labor markets.

VII.A. Employment Rates and Substitute Occupations

Table VII estimates the effects of cutovers on the fraction of young, white, American-born women who are working, in school, married, and have families, breaking out the results by age (16–25, 16–20, and 21–25). The first column presents the effect of cutovers on the fraction of each group working as telephone operators, which provides a reference point for effect sizes in other outcomes. We find no effects on young women's employment rates. We likewise find no effects on the fraction in school or married and a modest effect on fertility for the youngest women in our sample.²⁵ We can rule out unemployment increases of the magnitude of the shock itself at just above the 10% significance level and can rule out greater impacts at lower levels.

One concern is the possibility that these results could be confounded. For example, if automation is more likely to take place when labor demand is growing (Dechezleprêtre et al. 2021), this may have softened the impact on employment. We undertake several additional analyses to probe this possibility. The first is to control for measures of expected demand growth (see Online Appendix C.6). To do so, we construct shift-share instruments to project local employment growth from local industry

^{25.} Follow-up analysis on the marginal fertility result for the youngest age group suggests it may be spurious: this effect is statistically detectable only for 20-year-olds, but not 19-year-olds, 21-year-olds, or other ages.

TABLE VII

CHANGES IN WORK,	EDUCATION,	MARRIAGE,	AND	Fertility	Patterns	AROUND
		CUTOVERS	3			

		Perce	nt of the grou	ıp that is:	
	Tel. oper.	Working	In school	Married	Has children
Panel A: White,	American-bo	rn women ag	ges 16 to 25		
Post-cutover	-0.66^{***} (0.05)	0.03 (0.43)	0.12 (0.25)	0.08 (0.30)	0.22 (0.21)
$N R^2$ Cities Cutover Y mean	$113,752 \\ 0.42 \\ 2,845 \\ 261 \\ 1.15$	$113,752 \\ 0.83 \\ 2,845 \\ 261 \\ 40.35$	$113,752 \\ 0.95 \\ 2,845 \\ 261 \\ 21.30$	$113,752 \\ 0.95 \\ 2,845 \\ 261 \\ 34.92$	$113,752 \\ 0.93 \\ 2,845 \\ 261 \\ 19.85$
Panel B: White,	American-bo	rn women ag	ges 16 to 20		
Post-cutover	-0.75^{***} (0.08)	-0.01 (0.57)	0.25 (0.46)	-0.04 (0.25)	0.24* (0.12)
N R ² Cities Cutover Y mean	56,884 0.45 2,845 261 1.21	56,884 0.86 2,845 261 37.09	56,884 0.92 2,845 261 38.49	56,884 0.90 2,845 261 16.57	56,884 0.85 2,845 261 7.28
Panel C: White,	American-bo	rn women ag	ges 21 to 25		
Post-cutover	-0.57^{***} (0.05)	0.08 (0.46)	-0.01 (0.13)	0.20 (0.38)	0.21 (0.31)
$N R^2$ Cities Cutover Y mean	56,868 0.36 2,845 261 1.09	56,868 0.74 2,845 261 43.66	$56,868 \\ 0.75 \\ 2,845 \\ 261 \\ 3.85$	56,868 0.82 2,845 261 53.55	56,868 0.79 2,845 261 32.60

Notes. The table presents staggered difference-in-difference estimates, by age, of the effects of dial cutovers on the percent of young, white, American-born women in successive cohorts who are in the labor force, in school, married, and have children, for cities with population ≤ 1000 kin 1920. The left-most column provides the effect of cutovers on the percent of these women who were telephone operators in the telephone industry, as a reference point. All regressions include city and year fixed effects, and log city size \times year controls. *, **, *** represent significance at the .1, .05, and .01 levels, respectively. Standard errors clustered by city are in parentheses.

employment shares in each census year and next-decade, leaveone-out national industry growth rates.²⁶ We control for this variable in levels and in percentiles (which compresses outliers). In both cases, our results are unchanged. We also control for cities'

26. Because complete count census data are not yet available for 1950, we use the IPUMS 1% sample to compute 1940–50 national industry growth rates (in this case, not leave-one-out, since the sample does not report city).

1910 industry employment shares, crossed with year fixed effects, and our results remain unchanged.

In a complementary, backward-looking set of robustness checks, we test for pre-trends. Online Appendix Figure C.1 first presents balance tests in which we compare prior-decade changes for cities which (i) experienced their first cutover in the next decade to those which (ii) would not be cut over to dial for at least another decade. We find no systematic differences in employment rate changes in the run-up to cutovers. In Online Appendix Figures C.2 and C.3, we plot complete event studies for these outcomes, by age group, where we see little evidence of pre-trends; any such trends are only seen ≥ 20 years prior to cutovers and are unlikely to be directly related. We also undertake DID due diligence in Online Appendix C.7, estimating the effects of cutovers by census decade and cutover decade, where we find that these results are time-independent. Finally, we also examine local population changes: if marginally employable women migrated away after cutovers (as some incumbent operators did; Section VI), then local employment rates might have been sustained by selective outmigration. We find that local population (both total and of young, white, American-born women) was growing more rapidly in advance of cutovers and continued growing after cutovers—consistent with service area growth being AT&T's motivation for automating call switching but suggesting against population declines as an explanation for our results.

If automation did not increase unemployment, what were these young women doing instead? To discipline our analysis of the effects of cutovers on employment in other occupations, we use information from Best (1933), occupation- and sex-specific wage distributions from National Industrial Conference Board (1926), and data on the most common occupations for young women from the complete count data itself (Online Appendix Table A.2). Best (1933) identifies white-collar office work, factory work, service work, and sales counter work as candidate alternatives. Several of these are also among the most common occupations for young women, and the NICB data in particular reveals that typists, stenographers, and office machine operators had similar wages to telephone operation (Online Appendix Table A.3), which we consider the closest substitutes. In the analyses below, we restrict our attention to service sector jobs, where most of the adjustments appear to have taken place.

Table VIII estimates the effects of cutovers on the share of working young, white, American-born women in telephone

		Ln(Occscore)		-0.010^{**}	(0.005)	110,671	0.76	2,845	261	1.88		-0.019^{***}	(0.006)	54,421	0.72	2,845	261	1.78
SS		Waitress		0.81^{***}	(0.20)	111,485	0.49	2,845	261	4.15		1.20^{***}	(0.27)	54,997	0.46	2,845	261	4.62
OUND CUTOVEF	red as or in	Beautician		0.12^{**}	(0.06)	111,485	0.46	2,845	261	1.04		0.12	(0.08)	54,997	0.41	2,845	261	0.71
CUPATIONS AR	percent employ	Sales clerk		0.08	(0.21)	111,485	0.41	2,845	261	9.82		0.18	(0.32)	54,997	0.42	2,845	261	10.55
S IN SELECT OG	al on working,	Office clerk		-0.26	(0.20)	111,485	0.53	2,845	261	4.57		-0.21	(0.22)	54,997	0.51	2,845	261	4.27
OYMENT SHARE	Conditior	Typist/secr.	16 to 25	0.52^{**}	(0.25)	111,485	0.61	2,845	261	11.61	16 to 20	0.49	(0.30)	54,997	0.61	2,845	261	9.77
NGES IN EMPL		Off. mach.	n women ages	0.05^{*}	(0.03)	111,485	0.42	2,845	261	0.14	ı women ages	0.03	(0.02)	54,997	0.37	2,845	261	0.10
Сна		Tel. oper.	American-borr	-1.51^{***}	(0.12)	111,485	0.37	2,845	261	2.93	American-borr	-1.88^{***}	(0.20)	54,997	0.38	2,845	261	3.27
			Panel A: White, J	Post-cutover		N	R^{2}	Cities	Cutover	Y mean	Panel B: White, .	Post-cutover		N	R^{2}	Cities	Cutover	Y mean

TABLE VIII

1924

THE QUARTERLY JOURNAL OF ECONOMICS

ΠIΛ	TIED
BLE	NTIN
TA	5

			COLUMN		fordure mental	veu as or III		
	Tel. oper.	Off. mach.	Typist/secr.	Office clerk	Sales clerk	Beautician	Waitress	Ln(Occscore)
Panel C: White,	American-bor	n women ages	21 to 25					
Post-cutover	-1.16^{***}	0.06^{*}	0.55^{**}	-0.31	-0.02	0.11	0.44^{**}	-0.002
	(0.09)	(0.04)	(0.28)	(0.21)	(0.18)	(0.07)	(0.17)	(0.004)
N	56,488	56,488	56,488	56,488	56,488	56,488	56,488	56, 250
R^{2}	0.32	0.47	0.58	0.55	0.38	0.48	0.55	0.58
Cities	2,845	2,845	2,845	2,845	2,845	2,845	2,845	2,845
Cutover	261	261	261	261	261	261	261	261
Y mean	2.60	0.18	13.47	4.87	9.10	1.38	3.68	1.99
Notes. The table pr select occupations, acr	resents staggered i ross successive coh	difference-in-differe orts, for cities with	ence estimates, by ag population ≤ 100k in	ge, of the effects of d 1920. The left-most	ial cutovers on youn column provides the	ng, white, American- effect of cutovers on	born women's en the percent of the	nployment shares in sse women who were

other office clerks; sales clerks; beauty parlor workers; and restaurant workers. The final column estimates effects on (log) average occupation scores. All regressions include city and year fixed effects, and log city size × year controls. *, **, *** represent significance at the .1, .05, and .01 levels, respectively. Standard errors clustered by city are in parentheses. telephone operators in the telephone industry, as a reference point. The other occupations across columns are: office machine operators; typists, stenographers, and secretaries;

ANSWERING THE CALL OF AUTOMATION

1925

operation versus in six other jobs: (i) office machine operators; (ii) typists, stenographers, and secretaries; (iii) other office clerks; (iv) sales clerks; (v) beauty parlor workers; and (vi) restaurant workers.²⁷ Growth in middle-skill secretarial jobs and low-skill service jobs offset most of the operator jobs lost to automation. When examined by age, we find that "older" young women often moved into similar-paying secretarial jobs, whereas those of younger ages were more likely to be in lower-paying service industry jobs, like restaurant work.²⁸ Consistent with this evidence, the final column estimates the effects of cutovers on occupation scores, finding a small but statistically significant decline, particularly for the youngest women in our sample.

Robustness checks on Tables VII and VIII parallel those in Section V.B. We obtain similar results—most notably, no effect on employment rates—when we restrict to cities with continuous newspaper coverage between 1917 and 1940 (Online Appendix C.5), in our large-city, long-differences analysis (Online Appendix C.8), and for 26- to 35-year-old women (Online Appendix D.2).

VII.B. Why Was Employment So Stable?

Why did local labor markets adjust so smoothly to the automation of telephone operation? We explore six possibilities. We consider whether our results can be explained by inelastic supply, examining whether (i) the labor market reequilibrated at lower wages, or (ii) the influx of would-be operators into substitute occupations displaced other demographic groups

27. The effect of cutovers on telephone operation employment in column (1) of Tables VII and VIII are of different magnitudes because each table is measuring outcomes within (slightly) different subpopulations. In Table VII, we study outcomes as a share of the white, American-born female population, while in Table VIII we focus on working white, American-born women. In both cases, we want the denominator in the first column to match the denominators in the rest of the table, to serve as a useful reference point.

28. The magnitudes of these effects reinforce that young women's employment grew disproportionately in these occupations. Had future generations reallocated according to base employment rates, the share of young women in secretarial work would have increased by by $1.52 \times \frac{11.61}{100-1.52} = 0.179$ percentage points (versus the estimated 0.54 percentage points), and the share in restaurant work to increase by $1.52 \times \frac{4.15}{100-1.52} = 0.064$ percentage points (versus 0.83 percentage points). Other common occupations for women in this period besides the ones shown in the table include factory work, private household work, teaching, and nursing. We do not find that these occupations grew significantly after cutovers.

from these jobs. We consider mechanisms through which this shock may have been offset by growing labor demand, probing whether (iii) dial switching directly increased labor demand in complementary occupations; (iv) the lower cost or improved efficiency of dial telephones may have increased aggregate productivity, and in turn aggregate labor demand (via scale effects); (v) other technological changes may have coincided with mechanical call switching and increased productivity growth and labor demand; and (vi) new uses for labor emerged that absorbed this newly abundant population (Acemoglu and Restrepo 2019a).

1. Supply-Based Explanations.

i. Inelastic supply. Conceptually, labor markets can sustain overall employment rates after a negative demand shock in a large occupation (like telephone operation) in two ways: (i) if supply is inelastic—in which case wages will decline; or (ii) because demand recovers. Similarly, there are two adjustment mechanisms at the occupation level: when young, white, American-born women's employment grows in other occupations, then either (i) labor supply shifted out while the demand curve was unchanged, and wages fell: or (ii) both the labor supply and demand curves shifted out, and wages were stable. We attempt to distinguish between these possibilities by studying the relation of cutovers to workers' wages, using data from the 1940 census.²⁹ We first calculate individuals' weekly wage, as census-reported 1939 wage income over 1939 weeks worked. Then we compute local mean and median wages of fine-grained demographic groups, overall and in specific occupations. We use these data to compare wages of (i) young, white, American-born women in cities with cutovers between 1938 and 1940 (approximating a regression discontinuity design around 1939, the year of the measured wages); (ii) young versus older white. American-born women in cities with and without cutovers (exploiting their differential exposure to the telephone industry's automation); and (iii) young, white, Americanborn women versus men.

29. The 1940 census was the first to record respondents' wages. The advantage of these data is that they are measured at the individual level and can be used to compare wages of demographic groups more or less exposed to telephone automation, in cities that have or have not been cut over to dial by 1940. Their limitation is that we only observe a cross section, rather than a panel. To our knowledge, no other source of wage data exists for earlier periods with sufficient granularity to combine them with 1940 census-reported wages in a panel. Across these tests, we do not find evidence of systematic wage declines or differences in relation to cutovers (Online Appendix E.1.1). These results should be interpreted with some caution, given standard errors (we cannot statistically rule out wage changes of $\pm 10\%$), which may be due to heterogeneous effects, noise in the wage data, or more limited power afforded by a smaller set of cutovers (72 versus the 261 in our main sample). But the lack of a clear, detectable effect on overall wages of young, white, American-born women—despite the size of this shock—suggests that our results are unlikely to be explained by inelastic supply. Moreover, the absence of a detectable effect on wages in substitute occupations suggests against the view that the labor market simply moved down the demand curve in these occupations, settling at higher employment and lower wages.

ii. *Crowd out*. We also examine whether would-be operators crowded out other workers from substitute occupations. To do so, we estimate the effects of cutovers on young, white, Americanborn women's share of employment in these occupations (which should rise if they are crowding out others). Although cutovers led to a large decline in this group's share of telephone operators (consistent with our understanding and evidence that mechanical switching mainly affected junior operators), they had no effect on its share of other occupations, suggesting that the reallocation of would-be operators into other occupations did not displace other populations who already, or who would have otherwise, had the jobs these women took up (Online Appendix E.1.2).

2. Demand-Driven Explanations.

i. Direct effects on labor demand. In principle, dial service may have created demand for complementary workers, such as technicians to maintain the mechanical equipment (though these were, in practice, nearly all male) or office clerks to perform nonautomated residual operator tasks. Insofar as it supported a growing telephone network, mechanization may have also generated demand from other employers for private (internal) operators, or for office workers to manage growing call volumes. Figure V rules out several of these adjustment channels, showing that cutovers had no effect on young, white, American-born women's employment in non-operator jobs in the



FIGURE V

Effect of Dial Cutovers on the Percent of Working Young, White, American-Born Women with Other Jobs in the Telephone Industry or Who Are Telephone Operators in Other Industries

Panels A and B show event-study estimates of the effects of dial cutovers on the percent of working young, white, American-born women in successive cohorts who have other jobs in the telephone industry (A) and who are telephone operators in other industries (B), for the small-city sample (population ≤ 100 k in 1920). Because event windows are narrower than the 10-year frequency at which outcomes are measured, each bin contains different cities (very fifth bin represents the same set of cities). Panels C and D show the associated staggered difference-in-differences estimates by age. We plot the estimates on the same scale (-3 to 3 percentage points) as the previous figures to ease comparison. Error bars represent 95% confidence intervals, computed from standard errors clustered at the city level.

telephone industry or telephone operator jobs in non-telephone industries.³⁰

30. Dial service was also unlikely to generate much demand for office workers outside of the telephone sector, for two reasons. First, the majority of telephone subscribers were residential and placed their own calls. Second, the time cost of telephone dialing was small (seconds per call), and most firms with telephones would need at most a small fraction of a full-time secretary to manage their telephone call volume.

1929

ii. Productivity growth and scale effects. We also consider whether mechanical switching may have had wider productivity effects (beyond the telephone industry) and raised demand for other workers. Any such productivity gains would have had to run through lower telephone service prices or higher service quality. In historical sources, however, we see that cutovers were typically accompanied by telephone rate increases, rather than decreases (i.e., AT&T did not pass through its cost savings, but rather used the capital investment as a rationale for requesting local regulatory approval of higher telephone rates; see Online Appendix Figure A.4 for examples from newspapers). The technical efficiency savings of dial service also appear to be minuscule: in Online Appendix E.2.2, we show that it likely vielded annual time savings of less than 1.5 hours per business telephone. Against this evidence, it is unlikely that productivity gains from cheaper or improved telephone service, and any resulting expansion in output and increase in labor demand, can explain our results.

iii. Contemporaneous technological change. We consider whether other technologies might have coincided with cutovers and offset their effects. We focus on electricity and motor vehicles, each of which diffused rapidly between 1900 and 1940 and had significant effects on the organization of production. To evaluate whether these changes coincided locally with telephone industry automation, in Online Appendix E.2.3 we identify associated occupations and estimate whether they grew or contracted after mechanical switching was adopted. We find that telephone operators per capita fell sharply after cutovers, but we find no concurrent changes in, for example, electricians, auto mechanics, or truck drivers per capita. We interpret this evidence as indicating that cutovers did not locally coincide with the diffusion of these other important technologies.

iv. *Countervailing demand growth*. The remaining possibility we explore is that demand grew in other occupations, harnessing newly abundant workers after telephone service was mechanized. Acemoglu and Restrepo (2018) predict that in these contexts, firms may endogenously create new uses for labor as old uses get automated, and this is how employment rates can be sustained even as increasingly more tasks are performed by capital. Acemoglu and Restrepo (2018) label this process "task reinstatement," in reference to the invention of new tasks in which labor has a comparative advantage, explaining that "automation may endogenously generate incentives for firms to introduce new labor-intensive tasks" (Acemoglu and Restrepo 2019a, 206). In practice, innovation that leads to new work need not be technological: new work can also emerge from organizational innovation, with employers finding creative new applications for labor, which we think is more likely to be the underlying source of new work in the setting we study.³¹

The Acemoglu and Restrepo (2018) mechanism is difficult to evaluate directly without measures of the specific task content of workers' jobs. But we find several pieces of evidence across surrogate endpoints that are consistent with this mechanism. The first is that we see employment growth in occupations that are broadly similar in skill and demographics to telephone operators—a pattern we think is unlikely to occur by chance. These substitute occupations may at first seem like "old" work: typists, secretaries, and stenographers existed before mechanical call switching was adopted. There are two possibilities that could embody task reinstatement. One is that the underlying task content of these jobs expanded. A second, distinct possibility is that local labor demand grew for existing uses of these workers in new sectors. For example, if doctors began hiring stenographers to take patient notes, the job (stenographer) would not have been new, the task (notetaking) not new, but the medical application was new. It would have also carried a new title, such as "medical stenographer"which is an actual title that emerged in this era.

In an influential concurrent paper, Autor et al. (2024) study the emergence of new work by measuring new titles listed in government occupational dictionaries, many of which arise as specialized variants of existing titles. Motivated by their work and by the medical stenographer example (and others like it), we use our data to study the emergence of new occupation-industry pairings:

^{31.} In the endogenous process which Acemoglu and Restrepo (2018) describe, automation in the aggregate reduces the cost of labor, making further automation less attractive and encouraging innovation creating new uses for labor. Though this mechanism operates through prices, wages need not observably decline before demand rebounds, for two reasons: first, markets can adjust on expectations, and second, they may adjust faster than we can measure changes in wages—especially because cutovers were public knowledge and widely known.

the proliferation of specific types of work to new industries.³² Empirically, we ask whether in the aftermath of telephone automation, firms began to employ young, white, American-born women as secretaries, stenographers, waitresses, and so on in industries that had not previously employed them. Our focus is especially on locally new work, and we are agnostic on whether it reflects invention or diffusion (both are consistent with theory).

The data offer some descriptive clues. For example, secretarial work was broadening in this era: in 1910, the top five industries for these workers accounted for 63% of their total; by 1940, this share was 46%. Food service workers were more concentrated (two industries, Eating and Drinking Places and Hotels and Lodging Places, account for > 90% in every decade), but were growing quickly in drug stores, a new setting.

In Online Appendix E.3.1, we investigate the effect of cutovers on the share of young, white, American-born women's employment in a given occupation and in local industries that had not previously (to 1900) employed a worker in that occupation. We find significant growth in typist, stenographic, and secretarial employment in new industries but not existing industries, with most of the effect in Table VIII attributable to new industries—consistent with the conjecture that employment in these fields was enabled by the growth of new work. We do not see similar patterns for other occupations, however, suggesting that either (i) our occupation \times industry measures are too coarse to pick up on this phenomenon for industrially concentrated jobs like waitressing, or (ii) demand in these occupations may have grown for existing uses of labor.³³

32. Though census data include occupation strings (the raw responses to "what is your occupation?"), these are often too generic (e.g., most secretaries respond "secretary") and sometimes too varied (e.g., due to transcription errors) to be used to measure new work analogously to Autor et al. (2024)'s use of occupational dictionaries. We believe occupation-industry pairings are more cleanly measured and provide similar information.

33. A third possibility is that demand in these other occupations was unchanged, and would-be operators' reallocation into these fields put downward pressure on wages. Although our wage analysis above and in Online Appendix E.1.1 suggests against this possibility, data challenges limit strong conclusions. Moreover, reinstating demand growth and wage declines could each be present in different occupations. 3. Limits to Demand Reinstatement. This evidence of countervailing demand growth raises the question of how general this result might be—and under what conditions it is likely to arise. For example, general-purpose technologies or innovationled structural transformation may induce complementary innovation that develops new uses for labor at the same time as old uses become obsolescent. Certain sectors may be more (re)inventive. When aggregate demand is slack, innovation may be weakly incentivized, and displacement effects of automation may dominate—generating employment declines.

We explore these questions in Online Appendix E.3.2, where we examine how the effects of cutovers interact with the local technological and economic environment. We do not find differential effects across cities by technological conditions. Effects do, however, relate to two economic factors: manufacturing intensity and Great Depression severity. Because manufacturing-in our era and sample cities—was a predominantly male sector, manufacturing-intensive cities may have been less likely to endogenously generate new demand for young women in whitecollar work. We also find that in cities with the most severe contractions during the initial downturn of the Great Depression sometimes called the Great Contraction (Friedman and Schwartz 1963)—cutovers were followed by employment declines. This suggests that aggregate demand has a direct impact on whether, when, and to what degree labor demand can recover from large automation shocks. That the estimated effect is monotonic in Depression severity bolsters this takeaway.

VII.C. Connecting the Results for Incumbents and Future Cohorts

Taken together, the results of Sections VI and VII suggest that the effects of automation on employment vary by age. Older incumbent workers, who may have spent years building occupation- and firm-specific human capital that is suddenly obsolete, are more adversely affected. Younger workers—including future generations not yet in the labor force or not even yet born are more adaptive to an evolving labor market. This, in our view, is where the two results meet.

These heterogeneous effects of automation by age are consistent with the task-based view, where mismatched tasks and skills

1933

can impede labor market adjustments (Acemoglu and Restrepo 2019a), as well as with recent evidence from Humlum (2021), who finds that the welfare effects of industrial robots are concentrated in older displaced workers. These difficulties are magnified when automation eliminates an entire occupation and forecloses future opportunities in that field.

VIII. CONCLUSION

The automation of telephone operation is among the largest discrete automation shocks in history. The specificity of the job, which is coincident with the automated task (call switching), makes it a unique opportunity to study what happens to employment when technology replaces an entire major category of work and connect the evidence to task-based theories of automation and technical change. Using panel variation in the local adoption of mechanical switching and population outcomes from complete count census data from 1910 to 1940, we show that dial cutovers presented a large negative shock to local labor demand for young, white, American-born women, with the number of young operators dropping by upward of 80%—a near-total collapse in entry-level hiring in one of the country's largest occupations for young women. Around 2% of this group's jobs were permanently replaced by machines overnight, one city at a time.

We find that the adverse consequences of automation were concentrated in incumbent telephone operators, who were subsequently less likely to be working, and conditional on working, more likely to be in lower-paying occupations. By contrast, the shock did not reduce future cohorts' employment rates. Instead, demand in comparable middle-skill office jobs and lowerskill service jobs grew to absorb future young workers, and did so fairly quickly. Though these results validate contemporary concerns over what would happen to existing operators whose jobs were replaced, anxiety over the opportunities available to future generations proved to be somewhat misplaced, as future workers found work in other fields—often in similar-quality jobs.

We consider these results to be a distinctive reference point in the growing literature on how automation affects workers and labor markets. We find that while dislocations do occur, new tasks for labor can develop fairly quickly. The speed of adjustment suggests there may even be latent demand for these workers in new sectors—that is, the lawyers or physicians who would have

1934

previously liked to hire a legal or medical stenographer but faced too much competition for young women workers from the local telephone company. A residual question, however, is how general historical episodes such as this one may be. Here, a few points are worth noting. Through the lens of theory, the factors at play are thought to be time-invariant. Jobs that were growing in this period (like office work) were a natural source of countervailing labor demand—yet our evidence indicates that they grew in new, not-yet-seen directions after telephone operation was automated. Moreover, the automation shocks we study occurred relatively abruptly. Most automation threats today are slated to take place over longer horizons, providing future workers more time to adapt their educational investments and early career choices.

The demographics of telephone operators are also relevant to our findings. Telephone operators were typically young white women, a group that occupied a very specific position in the economic and social structure of the early twentieth century. Operators (and potential future operators) were not only directly exposed to automation but may have also had access to a wider range of other work opportunities than other women. At the same time, female labor force participation, though rising, was not universal, and many jobs in this era had explicit or implicit gender bars. Labor market discrimination could influence the effects of automation in our setting-sharpening or attenuating its effects. The racial and class dynamics in the United States in this era could also have set the conditions for negative spillovers on other demographic groups (e.g., Black women), who might have been pushed out of occupations that former or would-be operators took up. However, we do not see evidence of spillovers: wages did not fall in substitute occupations, and young white women's share of these jobs did not grow. Whether social divisions may shape the incidence of automation's effect on workers in other contexts is a question we leave for future research.

This historical case study raises many other questions. For example, when the workplace is a key nexus for social ties (as it was for operators), employment shocks that eliminate jobs may also break or weaken these ties, or preclude them from forming at all. If so, industrial decline might link to declining community and social capital. Technological change may also have spillover effects from affected workers to their families, not only due to the resulting economic insecurity but also because in some bluecollar professions, jobs themselves can be intergenerationally transmitted. History provides fertile ground for further research on these and other questions, which we believe is warranted given growing concerns about automation today.

BOSTON UNIVERSITY AND NATIONAL BUREAU OF ECONOMIC RE-SEARCH, UNITED STATES

DUKE UNIVERSITY AND NATIONAL BUREAU OF ECONOMIC RE-SEARCH. UNITED STATES

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL

An Online Appendix for this article can be found at the Quarterly Journal of Economics online.

DATA AVAILABILITY

The data underlying this article are available in the Harvard Dataverse, https://doi.org/10.7910/DVN/SM89VW (Feigenbaum and Gross 2024).

References

- Abramitzky, Ran, Leah Boustan, Katherine Eriksson, James Feigenbaum, and Santiago Pérez, "Automated Linking of Historical Data," Journal of Economic Literature, 59 (2021), 865–918. https://doi.org/10.1257/jel.20201599
- Acemoglu, Daron, "Why Do New Technologies Complement Skills? Directed Technical Change and Wage Inequality," Quarterly Journal of Economics, 113 (1998), 1055–1089. https://doi.org/10.1162/003355398555838
- Acemoglu, Daron, and Pascual Restrepo, "The Race between Man and Machine: Implications of Technology for Growth, Factor Shares, and Employment," American Economic Review, 108 (2018), 1488–1542. https://doi.org/10.1257/ aer.20160696

, "Artificial Intelligence, Automation, and Work," in The Economics of Artificial Intelligence: An Agenda, Ajay Agrawal, Joshua Gans, and Avid Goldfarb, ecs. (Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2019a), 197-236.

- "Automation and New Tasks: How Technology Displaces and Reinstates Labor," Journal of Economic Perspectives, 33 (2019b), 3-30. https://doi.org/10. 1257/jep.33.2.3
- -, "Robots and Jobs: Evidence from U.S. Labor Markets," Journal of Political Economy, 128 (2020), 2188-2244. https://doi.org/10.1086/705716
- "Tasks, Automation, and the Rise in U.S. Wage Inequality," Econometrica, 90 (2022), 1973–2016. https://doi.org/10.3982/ECTA19815
- Adachi, Daisuke, Daiji Kawaguchi, and Yukiko U. Saito, "Robots and Employment: Evidence from Japan, 1978–2017," *Journal of Labor Economics*, forthcoming. https://doi.org/10.1086/723205
- Aghion, Philippe, Céline Antonin, Simon Bunel, and Xavier Jaravel, "What Are the Labor and Product Market Effects of Automation? New Evidence from France," CEPR Discussion Paper No. DP14443, 2020. AT&T, Bell Telephones in Principal Cities, 1915 to 1940 editions (1915). AT&T
- Archives and History Center (San Antonio, TX, and Warren, NJ).

1937

—, First Dial Cutover and Per Cent Dial Stations of Total Stations (as of 12-31-37) in Cities of 50,000 Population or Over (1937). AT&T Archives and History Center (Warren, NJ), Box 106-10-02-07.

- Autor, David H., "Why Are There Still So Many Jobs? The History and Future of Workplace Automation," *Journal of Economic Perspectives*, 29 (2015), 3–30. https://doi.org/10.1257/jep.29.3.3
- Autor, David H., Caroline Chin, Anna Salomons, and Bryan Seegmiller, "New Frontiers: The Origins and Content of New Work, 1940–2018," *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 139 (2024), 1399–1465. https://doi.org/10.1093/qje/ qjae008
- Autor, David H., Lawrence F. Katz, and Alan B. Krueger, "Computing Inequality: Have Computers Changed the Labor Market?," *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 113 (1998), 1169–1213. https://doi.org/10.1162/003355398555874
- Autor, David H., Frank Levy, and Richard J. Murnane, "The Skill Content of Recent Technological Change: An Empirical Exploration," *Quarterly Journal of Economics*, 118 (2003), 1279–1333. https://doi.org/10.1162/ 003355303322552801
- Bailey, Martha J., Connor Cole, Morgan Henderson, and Catherine Massey, "How Well Do Automated Linking Methods Perform? Lessons from US Historical Data," *Journal of Economic Literature*, 58 (2020), 997–1044. https://doi.org/ 10.1257/jel.20191526
- Berkes, Enrico, Ezra Karger, and Peter Nencka, "The Census Place Project: A Method for Geolocating Unstructured Place Names," *Explorations in Economic History*, 87 (2023), 101477. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eeh.2022.101477
- Bessen, James E., Maarten Goos, Anna Salomons, and Wiljan Van den Berge, "Automatic Reaction: What Happens to Workers at Firms that Automate?," Boston University School of Law, Law and Economics Research Paper No. 19-2, 2019.
- Best, Ethel, The Change from Manual to Dial Operation in the Telephone Industry (1933), Bulletin of the Women's Bureau no. 110.
- Borusyak, Kirill, Xavier Jaravel, and Jann Spiess, "Revisiting Event Study Designs: Robust and Efficient Estimation," 2021, ArXiv preprint. https://doi.org/ 10.48550/arXiv.2108.12419
- Brynjolfsson, Erik, and Andrew McAfee, *The Second Machine Age: Work, Progress,* and Prosperity in a Time of Brilliant Technologies (New York: Norton, 2014).
- Buckles, Kasey, Adrian Haws, Joseph Price, and Haley E. B. Wilbert, "Breakthroughs in Historical Record Linking Using Genealogy Data: The Census Tree Project," NBER Working Paper no. 31671, 2023. https://doi.org/10.3386/ w31671
- Callaway, Brantly, and Pedro H. C. Sant'Anna, "Difference-in-Differences with Multiple Time Periods," *Journal of Econometrics*, 225 (2021), 200–230. https: //doi.org/10.1016/j.jeconom.2020.12.001
- Chiacchio, Francesco, Georgios Petropoulos, and David Pichler, "The Impact of Industrial Robots on EU Employment and Wages: A Local Labour Market Approach," Bruegel Working Paper No. 2018/02, 2018.
- Dauth, Wolfgang, Sebastian Findeisen, Jens Suedekum, and Nicole Woessner, "Adjusting to Robots: Worker-Level Evidence," Opportunity and Inclusive Growth Institute Working Paper 13, 2018.
- Dechezleprêtre, Antoine, David Hémous, Morten Olsen, and Carlo Zanella, "Induced Automation: Evidence from Firm-level Patent Data," University of Zurich Department of Economics Working Paper No. 384, 2021.
- Dillender, Marcus O., and Eliza C. Forsythe, "Computerization of White Collar Jobs," Upjohn Institute Working Paper no. 19-310, 2019. https://doi.org/10. 17848/wp19-310
- Erickson, Ethel, The Woman Telephone Worker (1946), Bulletin of the Women's Bureau no. 207.
- Eriksson, Katherine, Gregory T. Niemesh, Myera Rashid, and Jacqueline Craig, "Marriage and the Intergenerational Mobility of Women: Evidence from Marriage Certificates 1850–1920," Working Paper, 2019.

Feigenbaum, James, and Daniel P. Gross, "Replication Data for: 'Answering the Call of Automation: How the Labor Market Adjusted to Mechanizing Telephone Operation'." (2024), Harvard Dataverse, https://doi.org/10.7910/DVN/ SM89VW.

—, "Organizational and Economic Obstacles to Automation: A Cautionary Tale from AT&T in the Twentieth Century," *Management Science* (forthcoming). https://doi.org/10.1287/mnsc.2022.01760.

- Ferrie, Joseph P., "A New Sample of Males Linked from the Public Use Microdata Sample of the 1850 U.S. Federal Census of Population to the 1860 U.S. Federal Census Manuscript Schedules," *Historical Methods: A Journal of Quantitative and Interdisciplinary History*, 29 (1996), 141–156. https://doi.org/10. 1080/01615440.1996.10112735
- Friedman, Milton, and Anna Jacobson Schwartz, A Monetary History of the United States, 1867-1960 (Princeton, NJ: Princeton: University Press, 1963).
- Gherardi, Bancroft, Memorandum for J. J. Carty, Chief Engineer (1917). AT&T Archives and History Center (Warren, NJ), Box 106-10-02-07.
- Goldin, Claudia, "The Historical Evolution of Female Earnings Functions and Occupations," *Explorations in Economic History*, 21 (1984), 1–27. https://doi.org/ 10.1016/0014-4983(84)90014-7
 - —, "Marriage Bars: Discrimination against Married Women Workers, 1920's to 1950's," NBER Working Paper no. 2747, 1988. https://doi.org/10.3386/ w2747
 - —, "America's Graduation from High School: The Evolution and Spread of Secondary Schooling in the Twentieth Century," *Journal of Economic History*, 58 (1998), 345–374. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022050700020544
 - —, "The Quiet Revolution That Transformed Women's Employment, Education, and Family," *American Economic Review: Papers and Proceedings*, 96 (2006), 1–21. https://doi.org/10.1257/000282806777212350
- Goldin, Claudia, and Lawrence F. Katz, *The Race between Education and Technology* (Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 2008).
- Goldin, Claudia, and Claudia Olivetti, "Shocking Labor Supply: A Reassessment of the Role of World War II on Women's Labor Supply," American Economic Review, 103 (2013), 257–262. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.103.3.257
- Graetz, Georg, and Guy Michaels, "Robots at Work," Review of Economics and Statistics, 100 (2018), 753–768. https://doi.org/10.1162/rest_a_00754
- Gray, Rowena, "Taking Technology to Task: The Skill Content of Technological Change in Early Twentieth Century United States," *Explorations in Economic History*, 50 (2013), 351–367. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.eeh.2013.04.002
- Green, Venus, Race on the Line: Gender, Labor, and Technology in the Bell System, 1880–1980 (Durham, NC: Duke University Press, 2001).
- Humlum, Anders, "Robot Adoption and Labor Market Dynamics," Working Paper, 2021.
- Jaworski, Taylor, "You're in the Army Now': The Impact of World War II on Women's Education, Work, and Family," Journal of Economic History, 74 (2014), 169–195. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022050714000060
- Koch, Michael, Ilya Manuylov, and Marcel Smolka, "Robots and Firms," *Economic Journal*, 131 (2021), 2553–2584. https://doi.org/10.1093/ej/ueab009
- Lipartito, Kenneth, "When Women Were Switches: Technology, Work, and Gender in the Telephone Industry, 1890–1920," American Historical Review, 99 (1994), 1075–1111. https://doi.org/10.2307/2168770
- Marchingiglio, Riccardo, and Michael Poyker, "The Economics of Gender-Specific Minimum-Wage Legislation," EconStor Working Paper No. 290, 2019.
 National Industrial Conference Board, Clerical Salaries in the United States
- National Industrial Conference Board, Clerical Salaries in the United States (1926).
- O'Connor, W. J., Effects of Dial Operation on Employment in the Telepone Business (May 31) (1930). AT&T Archives and History Center (Warren, NJ), Box 127-01-01-07.
- Olivetti, Claudia, and M. Daniele Paserman, "In the Name of the Son (and the Daughter): Intergenerational Mobility in the United States, 1850–1940,"

American Economic Review, 105 (2015), 2695–2724. https://doi.org/10.1257/aer.20130821

- Price, Joseph, Kasey Buckles, Jacob Van Leeuwen, and Isaac Riley, "Combining Family History and Machine Learning to Link Historical Records: The Census Tree Data Set," *Explorations in Economic History*, 80 (2021), 101391. https: //doi.org/10.1016/j.eeh.2021.101391
- Ruggles, Steven, "Linking Historical Censuses: A New Approach," History and Computing, 14 (2002), 213–224. https://doi.org/10.3366/hac.2002.14.1-2.213
- Ruggles, Steven, Catherine A. Fitch, Ronald Goeken, Josiah Grover, J. David Hacker, Matt A. Nelson, Jose Pacas, Evan Roberts, and Matthew Sobek. IPUMS Restricted Full Count Data: Version 2.0 [dataset], Minneapolis, MN (2020). https://doi.org/10.18128/D014.V2.0.
- Sun, Liyang, and Sarah Abraham, "Estimating Dynamic Treatment Effects in Event Studies with Heterogeneous Treatment Effects," Journal of Econometrics, 225 (2021), 175–199. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jeconom.2020.09.006
- U.S. Bureau of Labor Statistics, Employment Situation Report (2022a).
- ------, Occupational Outlook Handbook (2022b).
- Withrow, Jennifer, "The Farm Woman's Problem: Farm Crisis in the U.S. South and Migration to the City, 1920–1940," Working Paper, 2020.

1939

© The Author(s) 2024. Published by Oxford University Press on behalf of the President and Fellows of Harvard College. All rights reserved. For Permissions, please email: journals.permissions@oup.com